

Law Student Handbook

2021-2022

LAW STUDENT HANDBOOK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section One: INTRODUCTION TO LIBERTY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW

- I. Welcome from the Dean
- II. Mission Statement
- III. Vision Statement
- IV. Law School Academic Calendar 2021–2022

Section Two: FINANCIAL AID GUIDE FOR SCHOOL OF LAW STUDENTS

- I. Scholarships
- II. Loans
- III. Award Notification and Check-In
- IV. Federal Work Study
- V. Refunds
- VI. Withdrawals and Readmission
- VII. Estimated Costs

Section Three: CURRICULUM POLICY (taken from Law Faculty Handbook §09, Curriculum Policy, with revisions through 04-11-17)

- 09.1 Goals
- 09.2 Philosophy
- 09.3 Operational Premises
- 09.4 Rationale
- 09.5 Required Courses
- 09.6 Elective Courses
- 09.7 Specialty Tracks
- 09.8 Course Descriptions
- 09.9 Study Outside the Classroom
- 09.10 Co-Curricular Activities
- 09.11 Professional Responsibility Instruction
- 09.12 Academic Support Program
- 09.13 No Private Right of Action

Section Four: ACADEMIC POLICIES AND PROCEDURES (taken from Law Faculty Handbook §07, Academic Policies and Procedures, with revisions through 6-11-15)

- 07.1 Graduation Requirements
- 07.2 Academic Credit Requirements
- 07.3 Dropping and Adding Classes, Withdrawals, and Changes Between Full-Time and Part-Time Status
- 07.4 Attendance
- 07.5 Examinations
- 07.6 Grades and Grading Procedure
- 07.7 Final Grades and Petitions to the Academic Standards Committee
- 07.8 Good Standing and Continuation
- 07.9 Readmission
- 07.10 Students with LL.M. Degrees from ABA-Approved Law Schools
- 07.11 Academic Ranking of Liberty University School of Law Students
- 07.12 Graduating with Honors
- 07.13 Rigorous Writing Requirement
- 07.14 Independent Study
- 07.15 No Private Right of Action

Section Five: STUDENT SERVICES

- I. The Office of Student Affairs General Information
- II. Set Your SAILS for Success
- III. Support Programs
- IV. The Office of the Registrar
- V. BankMobile
- VI. Flames Pass and Card Services
- VII. Work Request
- VIII. Student Health Services
- IX. Parking and Public Safety
- X. Student Organizations
- XI. Dining Services
- XII. Student Mailboxes, Lockers, and Bulletin Boards
- XIII. United States Postal Services
- XIV. University Bookstore
- XV. Computer Requirements, Use, and Support
- XVI. Dress Code
- XVII. Student Policies

Section Six: LAW LIBRARY

- I. Law Library Use
- II. Hours of Library Operation
- III. Library Services
- IV. General Policies
- V. Circulation Policies
- VI. Fines

Section Seven: CAREER SERVICES AND ALUMNI AFFAIRS

- I. Introduction
- II. Alumni Affairs

Section Eight: ADMINISTRATIVE POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

- I. Preamble
- II. Academic Honor Code
- III. Personal Code of Honor
- IV. Conduct Review Committee
- V. Conduct Review Committee Procedures
- VI. Dean of the Law School
- VII. Reinstatement
- VIII. Non-Discrimination Statement
- IX. Racial Harassment
- X. Sexual Harassment, Discrimination, and Assault
- XI. Policy on Students with Disabilities
- XII. Nondiscrimination Policies
- XIII. Student Feedback and Complaints

Appendices

- A. Directory of State Bar Admission Agencies
- B. Information for International Students
- C. Dual Degree Program

Section One

INTRODUCTION TO LIBERTY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW

I. WELCOME FROM THE DEAN

Liberty University School of Law is a unique and outstanding place to study law. Through exposing our students to concepts surrounding the formation of the Western legal system and a rigorous academic environment delivered in the Christian intellectual tradition, we aim to prepare the next generation of legal leaders for our nation and world. By blending the theoretical study of law with the practical skills needed to be an effective advocate, counselor, and public servant, our academic program will forge you into a leader in the legal profession upon graduation. Our students and graduates possess strong moral fiber and view the practice of law as a calling to serve others.

At Liberty, we believe that the law is good and that the legal profession is a worthy calling, an exalted profession, and a position of trust. We take legal education seriously because we understand that we are training future lawyers, judges, educators, policymakers, and world leaders. The study of law requires hard work and determination. Liberty Law will challenge you to maintain the highest standards of professional excellence. Our small class sizes and supportive intellectual community foster an environment that breeds conviction, creativity, and discipline.

It is our hope that the information contained in this handbook will serve to answer many of the questions you may have about Liberty Law, our expectations of you, and what you can expect from the faculty and staff at the school. It outlines our major academic and administrative policies and should serve as a guide for you as you pursue a superior legal education. Should you have any questions regarding the policies and procedures in this handbook, please contact the Directorof Student Affairs.

Thank you for selecting Liberty University School of Law, and welcome.

Morse H. Tan

Dean

II. MISSION STATEMENT

Liberty University School of Law exists to equip future leaders in law with a superior legal education in fidelity to the Christian faith expressed through the Holy Scriptures.

This vision animates and drives all that we do, as we aim to:

- 1. **Equip future leaders in law.** Inspiring students and preparing them to excel and lead in their profession.
- 2. **With a superior legal education.** Constructing and implementing an education characterized by excellence.
- 3. **In fidelity to the Christian faith.** Adhering to the perspective that shaped the Western legal tradition.
- 4. **Expressed through the Holy Scriptures.** Pursuing truth in a context of free thought and expression informed by a standard.

The purpose of Liberty University School of Law is to prepare its students to think, analyze, and communicate through the analytical grid of a comprehensive Christian worldview. In so doing, the School of Law aspires to produce graduates who are clear thinkers, skilled legal practitioners, and morally responsible leaders.

III. VISION STATEMENT

Liberty University School of Law is founded upon the premise that there is an integral relationship between faith and reason, and that both have their origin in the Triune God. Thus, from this perspective, legal education that purports to prepare individuals to pursue justice should skillfully integrate faith and reason as a means to the formation of law and a just society.

Such a legal philosophy was once the dominant one in America. The vision of Liberty University School of Law is to see that point of view renewed.

The proficient use of reason, informed and animated by faith and a comprehensive Christian worldview, is the means to revitalizing what is central to the American legal system—the rule of law.

The vision of the School of Law is to see again all meaningful dialogue over law include the role of faith and the perspective of a Christian worldview as the framework most conducive to the pursuit of truth and justice.

LIBERTY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW

ACADEMIC YEAR 2021-22

FIRST SEMESTER

August 9, Monday

Faculty return

Dean's Reception

August 11-17, Wednesday-Tuesday

Faculty Orientation

August 10-13, Tuesday-Friday

Set Your Sails for First-Year Success

August 16-20, Monday-Friday

Set Your Sails for First-Year Success

August 23, Monday

Classes begin

August 23-27, Monday-Friday

Add/Drop Week

August 27, Friday

Last day to add or drop a class until 4 PM

September 23, Thursday

1L Reading Day

September 24, Friday

1L midterm exams

October 14-15, Thursday-Friday

Fall break

November 19, Friday

Thanksgiving break begins after last class

November 22-26, Monday-Friday

Thanksgiving break

December 3, Friday

Last day of classes

Last day to withdraw from a class with a "W"

December 6-7, Monday-Tuesday

Reading Days

December 8-17, Wednesday-Friday

Final examinations

December 17, Friday

Fall semester ends

December 29, Wednesday

1L grades due

January 5, Wednesday

2L, 3L grades due

WINTER BREAK

December 18-January 2

RESEARCH INTENSIVE

January 3-7, Monday-Friday

1L Required Research Intensive (part of LS II)

SECOND SEMESTER

January 3, Monday

Faculty return

January 10, Monday

Classes begin

January 10-14, Monday-Friday

Add/Drop Week

January 14, Friday

Last day to add or drop a class until 4 PM

March 11, Friday

Spring break begins after last class

March 14-18, Monday-Friday

Spring break

March 30, Wednesday

Annual Assessment Day

April 18, Monday

Easter holiday

No classes

April 22, Friday

Last day of classes

Last day to withdraw from a class with a "W"

April 25-26, Monday-Tuesday

Reading Days

April 27-May 6, Wednesday-Friday

Final examinations

May 6, Friday

Baccalaureate Service

Spring semester ends

May 7, Saturday

Commencement

May 27, Friday

Grades due

SUMMER SESSION

May 9-August 12



Section Two: FINANCIAL AID GUIDE 2021–2022

Please direct all financial aid questions to Michelle Phelps at the School of Law Financial Aid Office and not the Liberty University Financial Aid Office.

Michelle Phelps Coordinator of Financial Aid <u>miphelps@liberty.edu</u> 434-592-5431 Liberty University School of Law

SCHOOL OF LAW SCHOLARSHIPS

Law school scholarships are based on full-time enrollment. If you have received a scholarship award, you must meet the scholarship criteria and abide by all law school policies and standards of conduct in order to continue your scholarship for subsequent terms. Your Scholarship Acceptance Agreement details the requirements for continuing your scholarship, which include:

- a. Maintaining the cumulative Grade Point Average (GPA) stated in your scholarship acceptance agreement.
- b. Meeting or exceeding the university's Financial Aid <u>Satisfactory</u> <u>Academic Progress</u> (SAP) requirements toward completing a degree in the School of Law.
- c. Adhering to all policies and procedures of the law school and standards of conduct addressed in the *Liberty University School of Law Student Handbook*. Failure to do so may result in the reduction or revocation of the scholarship.
- d. Keeping the terms of any scholarship award confidential. This information in particular should not be shared with any fellow students. However, scholarship recipients may seek help and clarification from the law school's <u>coordinator</u> of Financial Aid.

OUTSIDE SCHOLARSHIPS OR ADDITIONAL AID

Notify the <u>coordinator</u> of Financial Aid of any outside scholarships or additional aid that you expect to receive. You should include the amount of the scholarship, the donor and the donor contact information. In addition, you must provide the School of Law with the donor scholarship letter and any other appropriate documentation.

II. LOANS

DIRECT UNSUBSIDIZED LOANS

Direct Unsubsidized Loans are fixed interest rate loans which are not based on financial need. Eligible law students enrolled at least half-time may borrow a maximum of \$20,500 per year, up to the cost of attendance. To apply for a federal direct student loan, you must submit the FAFSA with the U.S. Department of Education at <u>FAFSA.gov</u>, and complete a Direct Loans Master Promissory Note (MPN) and the Direct Loans Entrance Counseling; both of which can be completed at <u>studentloans.gov</u>. All federal student loan applicants must be citizens or permanent residents of the United States. Liberty University's School Code is 010392. Please contact the law school's coordinator of Financial Aid if your FAFSA is selected for verification.

DIRECT GRADUATE PLUS LOANS

Direct Graduate PLUS Loans are credit-based federal student loans. Law students needing funds in addition to scholarships and/or Unsubsidized Student Loans, may apply for a Grad PLUS loan and complete the PLUS loan Master Promissory Note (MPN) at studentloans.gov. Grad PLUS loan eligibility is limited to the cost of attendance, minus all other scholarships and loans. Students with an adverse credit history may require an endorser in order to be approved for a PLUS Loan.

PRIVATE LOANS

Private loans are not part of the federal student loan program. Students who are ineligible for, or do not wish to utilize, the federal student loan program may apply for a private student loan. Students are encouraged to review and compare loan terms and repayment options carefully before applying for a private loan. A list of lenders that offer student loans can be found at ELMSelect.com.

III. AWARD NOTIFICATION AND CHECK-IN

FINANCIAL AID AWARD NOTIFICATION

The university's Financial Aid Office will send you a Financial Aid Award Notification once your FAFSA has been processed. Review the award notification to ensure that all aid is listed

correctly, please contact the law school's <u>coordinator</u> of Financial Aid with any questions or concerns.

FINANCIAL CHECK-IN

Every semester, when you register for the next semester's classes, you must complete Financial Check-In (FCI). When the law school's coordinator of Financial Aid announces that it is time to complete FCI, *please do so immediately*. Failure to complete FCI by the stated deadline will result in a late fee of \$125. Please contact the law school's coordinator of Financial Aid if you have any questions concerning FCI.

IV. FEDERAL WORK STUDY

Federal Work Study (FWS) provides part-time, on-campus employment opportunities for students who have financial need as established by the FAFSA. Federal Work Study is not applied to your tuition or fees, since it depends on your securing a position and working during the semester. Contact the School of Law coordinator of Financial Aid to request consideration for FWS.

If you are interested in on-campus employment you must complete the FAFSA and verification, if selected. Submit a Student Employment Application on the university's <u>Human Resources</u> website each year in which you desire a Federal Work Study position. The law school will not secure employment for you, and a position is not guaranteed.

If you indicated on your FAFSA that you were not interested in FWS but now want to apply, please contact the <u>coordinator</u> of Financial Aid for eligibility information.

V. REFUNDS

At the beginning of each semester, any credit which results from federal loans is processed to BankMobile on the 25th day of classes. In accordance with federal guidelines, federal loans are refunded within 14 days from the day the credit appears on the student account. (This is not to be confused with a projected credit.) If the timing of the refund disbursement creates a financial hardship for a student, he/she may apply for an advance from the School of Law coordinator of Financial Aid.

Before a refund can be processed, you must register your refund preference with <u>BankMobile</u>. To set up your refund preference, the day after you complete Financial Check-in, log in to <u>myLU.liberty.edu</u>, click on the Refund Selection Portal under My Access Widget, and you will be redirected to the BankMobile website. You may choose from three refund options:

- 1. Deposit to a BankMobile Vibe Account, an optional checking account serviced by BankMobile.
- 2. Deposit to another bank account
- 3. Request a paper check

VI. WITHDRAWALS AND READMISSION

FINANCIAL AID STANDARD WITHDRAWAL POLICY

When a student withdraws from all classes in a given term, they will be subject to a proration of all federal and institutional aid. This proration takes into account the total number of days that the student attended class. For instance, if there are 100 days in a term, and a student withdraws on day 20, that student has earned 20 percent of his federal and institutional aid. All remaining aid is unearned, and unearned portions of federal funds are required by law to be sent back to the federal government (34 CFR 668.22).

The withdrawal date, in accordance with federal guidelines, is recognized as the date of last attendance.

Please note that most Liberty University institutional aid will be prorated according to the same schedule as Title IV federal student aid. Because of these provisions, please be aware that having enough financial aid to cover your charges at the beginning of the semester does not ensure that your financial aid will completely cover your charges at the time of withdrawal. It is also important to note that if you withdraw from all courses in a term, you will be ineligible for financial aid until the beginning of the following term.

WITHDRAWAL SCHEDULE

Any student who withdraws from the School of Law and completes the official withdrawal procedure with the School of Law's registrar will receive a refund of tuition and university fees* as follows (based on full tuition, not on the balance remaining after scholarship has been applied):

- 1. Within the first week of classes, 100 percent will be credited for withdrawals
- 2. For withdrawals after the second week of classes begins but prior to the end of the fourth week, 50 percent will be credited
- 3. For withdrawals after the end of the fourth week of classes but prior to the end of the seventh week of classes, 25 percent will be credited
- 4. None will be credited after the beginning of the eighth week of classes

^{*}Students should contact LUPD regarding parking registration refunds. Payment Plan Participation Fees, audit fees, and late Financial Check-in fees are non-refundable. No portion

of the BARBRI fee will be refunded for any withdrawal occurring after the end of the first week of classes.

A fee of \$50 will be charged for the processing of any withdrawal from the School of Law.

MILITARY WITHDRAWALS

Military student withdrawals are processed due to deployment, temporary duty, permanent change of station, or extended duty training. Documentation from the U.S. Military is required for the withdrawal to be classified as a military withdrawal. Refunds will be processed based on the terms listed in the *Withdrawal Schedule* section.

HOW TO WITHDRAW

The student should contact the law school registrar to begin the withdrawal process. For more information on how your withdrawal may affect your financial aid, please review the Financial Aid Satisfactory Academic Progress Policy.

READMISSION

Any law student who is academically dismissed, or who withdraws from the School of Law during the semester, will also be on financial aid suspension. The process to petition for academic reinstatement or readmission is detailed in the *Academic Policies and Procedures* section of this handbook. However, reinstatement or readmission to the School of Law after academic suspension does not automatically reinstate financial aid eligibility. Law students on financial aid suspension must complete and submit an online Satisfactory Academic Progress (SAP) appeal form through <u>ASIST</u> and be granted reinstatement to re-establish financial aid eligibility.

VII. SCHOOL OF LAW ESTIMATED COSTS

2021–2022 TUITION AND FEES*

BASIC COSTS

Tuition	\$37,885
Activity Fee	\$570
Law School Activity Fee	\$400
Student Health Fee	\$340
BARBRI	\$940

VARIABLE COSTS

Books/Supplies	\$2,000
Housing	\$14,076
Miscellaneous Expenses	\$6,480

CONDITIONAL COSTS

0011211011112 00010	
Vehicle Registration Fee *	\$200
Replacement ID Card Fee	\$25
Late Registration Fee**	\$100
Late Payment Fee**	\$125
Drop/Add Fee***	\$10
Withdrawal Fee	\$50
Graduation Fee	\$100
Payment Plan Fee**	\$50
Returned Check Fee	\$35

^{*}Fee amount subject to change.

All figures are per year unless otherwise indicated. School of Law tuition is charged at a block rate (6–18 credit hours). Students enrolled in fewer than 6 credit hours will be charged at a credit-hour rate whether or not one or more of the courses is being repeated.

^{**} Per semester.

^{***} Per course.

Section 3: CURRICULUM POLICY

LIBERTY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW LAW FACULTY HANDBOOK

§ 09.0 CURRICULUM POLICY

§ 09.1 GOALS

- A. The overarching goal of the faculty in designing and adopting the curriculum is to further the Mission of the School of Law, that is to "equip future leaders in law with a superior legal education in fidelity to the Christian faith expressed through the Holy Scriptures."
- B. The particular goals of the faculty in designing and adopting the curriculum are:
 - 1. To reflect the fundamental values upon which the American legal system is based:
 - a. that a *corpus juris*, a body of law, exists in which courses are related to one another as a logically consistent, comprehensive whole;
 - b. that a government of laws is possible only where law reflect the truths that God has revealed to man and to which man is accountable; and
 - c. that the preservation of the rule of law requires skillful and committed legal practitioners who are much more than mere technicians.
 - 2. To require courses that develop the body of knowledge, the set of skills, and the professional values in which every lawyer must be grounded.
 - 3. To offer a range of electives that allows students to gain an introduction to various areas of law or to develop particular areas of competence.
 - 4. To prepare leaders for success in the two main phases of their professional lives, the study of law and the practice of law.
 - 5. To prepare students to pass bar examinations in the states of their choice.

§ 09.2 PHILOSOPHY

A. The faculty believes that the Mission Statement gives direction to everything that it does educationally in the School of Law. The Mission Statement is not a platitude or a string of

buzz words. The curriculum must be mission-oriented. We affirm the premise that "we believe in order that we might know." This premise, asserted by Augustine and further articulated by Anselm, has provided the foundation for the advancement of knowledge and culture in the West generally, and the learned professions more particularly.

For it is true that the more richly we are nourished in Holy Scripture by the things that feed us through obedience, the more accurately we are carried along to the things that satisfy through knowledge....Certainly this is just what I say: He who will not believe will not understand. For he who will not believe will not gain experience, and he who has not had experience will not know.

—"Letter of Anselm to Pope Urban II," in A Scholastic Miscellany: Anselm to Ockham, pp. 97–98

Everyone operates on the basis of certain presuppositions, whether he does so self-consciously and honestly or not. Recognizing that these presuppositions are based on faith does not mean that they must be at odds with knowledge or that they operate in separate realms. We believe that we might know, and there is thus a marvelous communion in the law curriculum between thought, action, and faith that is properly grounded.

- B. Each of the particular goals also derives from the faculty's philosophy of legal education. In addition to being mission-driven, the curriculum must be performance-based and practice- oriented.
 - 1. We believe that there is a unity of knowledge in which the particulars, or legal rules, are related to one another by general principles. This belief has animated the development and study of law as a corpus juris, a body of law. Without this belief, courses offered in law school become increasingly viewed as a mass of unmanageable, inconsistent, and unrelated particulars, spawning a culture of cynicism in which law is little more than a highly stylized instrument of power rather than of justice. It is the Christian worldview as embodied in the Western legal tradition that provides the only intellectually defensible foundation for a belief in the rule of law. This proposition is well-stated as a rhetorical question:

What happens when the positive laws of the state lose all touch with the higher law and come to be seen as nothing more than the outcomes of a power struggle? Can the ideals of autonomy and generality in law survive the demise of the religious beliefs that presided over their birth?

—Roberto M. Unger, Law in Modern Society (1976), p. 83.

The faculty does not promote belief in faith-based knowledge simply for the sake of attaining knowledge. The faculty realizes that "faith without works is

dead." Faith and knowledge are to be transmitted to young men and women who are called to be lawyers so that they might act upon that faith as ministers of justice and to do so skillfully and with tireless energy.

- 2. There is a body of legal knowledge, skills, and values in which the faculty—from its own experience, and from the collective experience of the legal profession—has determined is necessary for every law student to be grounded. The faculty will identify each of these for inclusion in the required curriculum. Francis Bacon's observation that "reading maketh a full man, conference a ready man, and writing an exact man" provides an excellent organizing principle for the development of the curriculum.
- 3. Not all students are called to the same type of legal practice. Elective courses offered in the curriculum must be carefully chosen, well taught, and thoughtfully scheduled. Students who are uncertain as to what direction they should go must be given an opportunity to explore the universe of legal careers. Students who are relatively certain as to choice of career paths must be provided the opportunity to further develop particular competencies.
- 4. The initial goal of the faculty is to design a curriculum in such a way as to ensure student success in law school. Students must be able to successfully complete law school and do so with a sense of pride of accomplishment and satisfaction, if not happiness, with their chosen career. Law school only lays a foundation for the practice of law and what should amount to a lifetime of study. These are habits and values that must be encouraged but can hardly be tested. Students should leave law school with much more than a vague sense of how to get a case to trial, interview a client, argue a case, and implement a transaction. In short, the curriculum must not only be mission-driven, it must be practice-oriented.
- 5. Students must pass a bar examination to gain entrance into the legal profession. All courses must be designed with that reality in mind. The curriculum should require students to take courses in those subjects tested on the multistate bar examination. All courses likely to be tested on various state bar examinations should be offered at least as electives. Some of those courses should be required. Weaker students in particular should be encouraged to take most of the courses that will be tested on the bar examination that they plan to take.

§ 09.3 OPERATIONAL PREMISES

The organization and progression of the curriculum is based on several premises.

1. There is a necessary relationship between the positive law and the law of nature as it is most clearly revealed in Scripture.

- 2. There is a close relationship among the foundations courses, the substantive courses, and the skills courses.
- 3. There is a fundamental difference in using law as a standard for adjudication and as an instrument for planning and governing.
- 4. The substantive law makes the most sense, and is best learned, if the practical significance of it is made apparent.
- 5. Students must graduate from law school with the skills necessary to litigate a case and with a clear understanding of how a case proceeds from beginning to end.
- 6. Students must appreciate the importance of the law's use as a planning and governing instrument and be afforded the opportunity to develop the skills necessary for successful private enterprise planning or governmental practice.

§ 09.4 RATIONALE

A. General Concept

- 1. The curriculum is mission-driven, performance-based and practice-oriented. Mission- specific courses are required in the first year as a basis for further study by offering the philosophical framework that motivates and directs the study of law. These principles are to be worked into all areas of study and practice.
- 2. Students must take a traditional range of required courses and are afforded a significant range of elective courses. Liberty distinctives are that practice skills are developed in the substantive courses in cooperation with the required Lawyering Skills courses, and the specific issues that arise in the substantive courses are evaluated in terms of their conformity to natural law, justice, and equity.
- 3. Although the curriculum has a heavy emphasis on skills training, we recognize that good lawyering requires much more than the mastery of particular skills. The curriculum is designed so that the degree of rigor increases as students progress toward their third year. During the first five semesters every student works a simulated lawsuit from start through trial. In the sixth semester students have several options from which to choose. They may take a course on post-trial matters, advanced trial advocacy, mediation or one of several planning courses. This ensures that every student, upon graduation, possesses the skills and confidence to perform the essential tasks required in litigating cases. We believe

that this is necessary not only for developing the full range of skills that a litigator needs, and in which every lawyer should be well versed, but also for providing the context in which the traits of good lawyering can best be taught. The other major use of law besides litigation is its use as an instrument of planning, be it in the private or public sphere. All students must take courses that are foundational for planning, and all students must have the opportunity to take advanced planning courses. Required courses and electives have been sequenced so that students may select from the three litigation tracks (criminal, constitutional, and civil) or three planning tracks (business, estate, government administration, and real estate development) if they so choose.

B. First-Year Curriculum

- 1. Most courses in the first-year curriculum are year-long.
- 2. Courses specifically designed to promote the mission-driven curriculum are offered in the first semester (as well as upper-level electives and a jurisprudencerelated requirement for graduation). Foundations of Law covers theological and philosophical foundations for law and the historical foundations for law, including Constitutional law. The theological/philosophical and historical perspectives are complementary. Students must have a clear and comprehensive understanding of the theological and philosophical framework necessary for studying law, but they must also appreciate how law has grown over time. It will be important to keep in mind just how much students can comprehend in courses like these given the sorely deficient state of undergraduate liberal arts education. The relevance and foundational nature of material covered must be made apparent to students who have not been trained to think deeply or who have not developed the discipline to master difficult subjects. The courses must not overwhelm them, and they must be of a nature to motivate them to continue study on their own. This will be an important place in the curriculum to remember our basic strategy to make law school more challenging as students progress. All professors must master these courses, not only because they provide a basic framework for viewing the Western legal tradition, but because they establish more particularized principles that must be developed in all of the other courses in the curriculum.
- 3. Contracts, Torts, and Property are the big three substantive law courses that probably form the core of every first-year law school curriculum. There is a trend to cut back on the required hours in these courses. Liberty's curriculum requires 5 hours of Torts and 5 hours of Property. If our classes are 60 minutes instead of the 50-minute minimum, over the course of a year students will have nearly the equivalent of six hours in each of those courses. The courses will be taught differently in significant ways from the way they are taught in most other

law schools. Contracts, Torts and Property provide the basic areas of law out of which lawsuits arise. The complaint in the simulated case may involve a count from each of these subjects, preferably with a fact pattern involving an interaction of the three areas. These courses also provide the occasion for drafting documents other than pleadings. Contracts in particular provides the most basic tools by which individuals relate and institutions are organized in civilized society. Students gain an appreciation for the importance of law in the context of ordering society and not simply as a multiplicity of standards for resolving disputes. Students will see the practical importance of learning substantive law doctrines beginning with the initial interview with a client. This curriculum also provides students with writing assignments that are simpler and are more immediately useful in the practice of law than are appellate briefs, which are typical first-year writing fare.

4. Because Civil Procedure provides the track along which litigation progresses it is required the first two semesters. The order in which the subject matter of Civil Procedure is usually taught (with the more difficult jurisdictional material taught first) will differ at Liberty so that students can begin drafting pleadings as major writing assignments in Lawyering Skills I. The curriculum is constructed in such a way that the instructors of the substantive, procedural and skills components of the first-year curriculum are mutually reinforcing, and instructors must work closely with one another. For example, if students discover in their interview with a client that he has been injured by some product on his landlord's property, issues from all three substantive law courses arise. Complaints and answers must be drafted, implicating Civil Procedure. Lawyering skills of interviewing, researching, writing and analyzing are all developed. Students should get the big picture and make connections between course work and practice from the first weeks of law school. By the second semester students will have progressed to drafting contracts and other documents related to property law. They also prepare a memorandum that satisfies the firstyear rigorous writing requirement and have a writing sample that they can use in interviewing for summer clerkships.

C. Second-Year Curriculum

- 1. With the Criminal Law, Constitutional Law, and Professional Responsibility courses in the second year, students will have several courses in which the mission-driven emphasis is readily apparent and easily developed as an extension of the first-year Foundations of Law course.
- 2. Evidence, Criminal Law, Professional Responsibility, Business Associations, Constitutional Law, and Taxation of Individuals are all standard required courses, and except for Business Associations and Taxation of Individuals, are

on the multistate bar examination. Although Criminal Procedure is not universally required, it is a subject tested on the multistate bar examination. Business Associations is typically tested on the state portion of a bar examination and is an important foundational course for the use of law as a planning instrument. Taxation of Individuals is also frequently tested on bar examinations and the basic principles of taxation are foundational for the advanced planning courses and other areas of law such as Remedies and Family Law. Professional Responsibility may be taken in the second year so that a student can meet the requirements of the third-year practice rule. If a student waits until the third year to take Professional Responsibility he or she can take an additional elective in the Spring Semester of the second year. This would be especially useful for the student on a planning track who may not want to engage in Virginia Third-Year Practice. Taxation of Individuals may be taken in the second or third year giving students the flexibility to take a third semester elective or lay the foundation for taking courses in the planning areas.

- 3. Appellate Advocacy is offered as an elective in the fall of the second year to enable the formation of a moot court team if there is sufficient interest.
- 4. Lawyering Skills III and IV maintain the chronological continuum of the simulated litigation problem. All students will get some training in planning as part of Lawyering Skills II, III, and IV.

D. Third-Year Curriculum

- 1. Even though students should be encouraged to take certain courses such as Secured Transactions, Remedies, Administrative Law, and Family Law, the line must be drawn somewhere on the number of required courses. Faculty advisors will point out the importance of taking most, if not all, courses that appear on the respective bar examinations. As a result, many of those courses will be universally taken. The particular electives that we offer and the frequency with which we offer them will depend on several factors: number of students, student interest, number of faculty, qualifications of faculty, and funds to hire qualified adjuncts. We have sequenced electives and required courses in such a way as to allow students to develop any one of several different tracks without compromising our belief that there are certain things that every student should leave law school knowing and being able to do. Electives grouped below are most relevant to the various tracks.
- 2. Lawyering Skills V maintains the chronological continuum of the simulated litigation problem. Students learn the basics of negotiation, which is an essential skill for both planners and litigators, and all students try cases. This requirement

may be the most ambitious part of the curriculum and will have to be closely monitored to ensure adequate hiring, funding, and course structuring.

3. Students have a large number of options for satisfying the requirements of Lawyering Skills VI. The planning courses (business, estate, and real estate) should have components that satisfy the rigorous writing requirement. They can also be designed to have significant oral components through counseling and simulated or real presentations to groups of retired persons, businessmen, and developers.

§ 09.5 REQUIRED COURSES

A. First-Year Required Courses (credit hours)

<u>Fall</u>	Spring ¹
Foundations of Law (2)	Criminal Law (3)
Contracts I (3)	Contracts II (3)
Torts I (3)	Torts II (2)
Property I (2)	Property II (3)
Civil Procedure I (3)	Civil Procedure II (2)
Lawyering Skills I (2)	Lawyering Skills II (3)

B. Second-Year Required Courses

<u>Fall</u>	Spring
Constitutional Law I (3)	Constitutional Law II (3)
Evidence (3) +	Criminal Procedure (3)
Business Associations (4)	Evidence (3) +
Lawyering Skills III (2)	Professional Responsibility (2)*
Taxation of Individuals (3) +	Lawyering Skills IV (2)
	Taxation of Individuals (3) +

C. Third-Year Required Courses

<u>Fall</u>	Spring
Wills, Trusts, and Estates (3)	Lawyering Skills VI (2–3)
Lawyering Skills V (3)	Jurisprudence Requirement (2–3)
	Lawyering Skills V (3)

^{*} Must be taken in second year (or during intensive session)

⁺ Must be taken fall or spring semester of second year or fall semester of third year

¹ Some students may have different courses due to GPA-based requirements contained in this Handbook.

§ 09.6 ELECTIVE COURSES

Please refer to the School of Law website for current course information.

§ 09.7 SPECIALTY TRACKS

A. Students are not required or even expected to choose a specialty track. These tracks are charted for purposes of designing, planning, and sequencing elective courses. They also provide a tool for the use of students and their advisors in planning a course of study that meets the needs of each student.

B. Litigation Tracks

Civil Litigation	Criminal	Constitutional Ligation
Accounting and Finance for	Advanced Appellate Advocacy	Administrative Law
Lawyers		
Advanced Appellate Advocacy	Advanced Criminal Procedure	Advanced Appellate Advocacy
Advanced Research and Writing	Advanced Trial Advocacy	Advanced Trial Advocacy
Advanced Trial Advocacy	Appellate Advocacy	Appellate Advocacy
Appellate Advocacy	Child Abuse and the Law	Bioethics and the Law
Bankruptcy	Children and the Law Seminar	Constitutional Litigation Clinic
Conflict of Laws	Federal Jurisdiction	Federal Jurisdiction
Employment Law	Prosecution Clinic	First Amendment Law Seminar
Family Law	Virginia Criminal Procedure	International Human Rights
Federal Jurisdiction	Statutory Interpretation	International Law
First Amendment Law Seminar		Law of Nonprofits
Insurance Law		Mediation
Law Office Management		School Law Seminar
Mediation		State and Local Government
Real Property Litigation		
Remedies		
School Law Seminar		
Securities Regulation		
Virginia Civil Procedure		
Virginia Practice		
Statutory Interpretation		

C. Planning Tracks

Business Planning	Estate Planning	Real Estate Development
Accounting and Finance for	Estate Planning	Administrative Law
Lawyers		
Administrative Law	Family Law	Environmental Law
Bankruptcy	Mediation	Land Use and Zoning
Basic Uniform Commercial Code	Taxation of Businesses	Mediation
Business Planning	Taxation of Estates and	Real Estate Transactions &
	Gifts	Development
Employment Law		Real Property Litigation
Entertainment Law		State and Local Government
Environmental Law		Taxation of Businesses
International Business Transactions		
Mediation		
Mergers and Acquisitions		
Securities Regulation		
State and Local Government		
Taxation of Businesses		
Intellectual Property Law Clinic		

Government Administration	Other
Administrative Law	Virginia Legal Aid Clinic
Adoption Law	Jurisprudence
Employment Law	Law and Economics
Environmental Law	Legal History
Federal Jurisdiction	
Immigration Law and Policy	
Land Use and Zoning	
Law of Nonprofits	
Mediation	
Public Policy Lawyering Skills	
Public Policy Survey	
Securities Regulation	
State and Local Government	
Statutory Interpretation	

§ 09.8 COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

Please refer to the School of Law website for current course information.

§ 09.9 STUDY OUTSIDE THE CLASSROOM

A. Externships

- 1. **Goals.** The faculty and administration are committed to developing an externship program that will play a vital role in giving students "live-client" and other real-life practice experience that will prepare them for the practice of law. The program should provide ample and diverse externship opportunities for the students.
- 2. **Type of Program.** The law school will establish and maintain a hybrid/structured program of externships, which approximate a clinic experience, and also more traditional field placement externships that allow students greater flexibility in choosing an area of interest.
- 3. **Supervision.** The Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development will have general supervisory authority over the externship program. The Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development will have primary responsibility for establishing the program and operating it. The Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development is responsible for insuring the academic rigor of the program. Other faculty members may be called upon to participate as supervisory professors.

4. Duties of the Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development.

- a. Develop relations with the bar and bench in order to provide sufficient externship opportunities for students.
- b. Develop operating policies and procedures for the program.
- c. Develop materials for use by students, supervising faculty, and supervising attorneys and judges.
- d. Recommend academic policies for faculty adoption that address compliance with ABA Standards related to Externships.

5. Initial Operating Premises.

a. **Prerequisites.** A student must successfully complete the first year of law school before participating in an externship. Also, the student must have a minimum cumulative GPA of 2.0.

b. **Credit Hours.** Externship courses are two-credit courses. A student may earn a maximum of four credit hours through approved externship programs. These four credit hours may be spread over two semesters or summer sessions. Credits earned in course Law 868, Directed Research in Law and Policy, count against the four credit maximum within this subparagraph.

- c. **Time Commitment.** During the fall and spring semesters, a student must work a minimum of 60 hours for each credit received (e.g., a 2-credit externship requires a minimum of 120 hours of work). However, a student must work a minimum of 5 hours per week for a minimum of 12 weeks.
 - During the summer months, a student must work a minimum of 120 hours for each credit received (*e.g.*, a 2-credit externship requires a minimum of 240 hours of work). However, a student must work a minimum of 20 hours per week for a minimum of 8 weeks.
- d. **Record Retention.** The Registrar shall maintain all externship materials that document the quality or the participation and successful completion or failure of the externship. Materials shall be retained until the student graduates.
- e. **Tutorial Component.** Students approved for an externship shall reflect on their field placement experience through the keeping of a weekly reflective journal, and by attending weekly, regularly scheduled case rounds (fall and spring semesters) for guided reflection.
- f. **Employer Relations.** Externships are approved for placement with courts, and prosecution and public defender offices. All other externships, including those with corporations, organizations, governmental entities, and private law firms may be approved depending on the adequacy of field supervision and the nature of the externship work. The law school shall maintain a list of pre-approved employers. Approval of all other externships shall be a matter for determination by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs.
- g. **Assessment.** A student will earn pass/no pass academic credit for the externship. The student must be certified as having completed the required work and must prepare a memorandum explaining how the externship helped meet his or her educational goals.
- h. **Probationary Status.** No student who is on academic probation may earn credit for any externship offered during the school year. Students who are completing an externship at the time they are placed on academic probation will earn credit for that semester.

B. Clinics

1. Goals.

a. The law school places a high priority on equipping students with the skills necessary to practice law. This commitment is evidenced by the nature of, and emphasis on, the Lawyering Skills program. A strong clinical program provides an opportunity for real-life experience.

- b. The law school will continue developing relations with Liberty Counsel in preparation for the establishment of an in-house clinic providing the opportunity to work on cases with a heavy constitutional law component. As the school grows it must assess the need and potential for other in-house clinics such as a child advocacy clinic, criminal defense clinic, or domestic violence clinic.
- 2. **Clinical Faculty.** Clinical faculty members must be both practitioners and teachers at heart. All clinics shall be supervised by faculty members who are licensed to practice law.

§ 09.10 CO-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

A. Law Review

- 1. **Goals.** The Law Review program promotes two important goals of the law school. First, it increases the opportunities for scholarly research and writing. In this regard, it serves as an important extension of Lawyering Skills. Second, it provides a forum for scholarship that promotes the mission and perspective of the law school in the larger legal community.
- 2. **Student Selection.** The minimum GPA necessary to participate in the Law Review is 3.0. The Law Review may annually request the faculty to modify the minimum GPA, but in no event shall the minimum GPA be below 2.60. Student selection for participation in the Law Review will be in accordance with the relevant provisions in the Liberty University Law Review Constitution.
- 3. **Academic Credit.** Members of the Law Review will be awarded one academic credit per semester on a pass/no pass basis, and members of the Editorial Board will be awarded two academic credits per semester on a pass/no pass basis.
- 4. **Faculty Advisor.** The Dean shall appoint at least one faculty member to assist the Law Review as an advisor. The faculty advisor or advisors, after consultation with the editor-in-chief, will be responsible for awarding academic credit to members of the Law Review.

B. Moot Court

Goals. Moot Court offers a forum for the development of writing skills, but its
most distinctive component is the opportunity that it provides to develop oral
advocacy skills. It also gives the law school a chance to showcase its students
and to begin developing a reputation for providing a quality program of legal
education. The law school desires to develop highly competitive moot court
teams.

- 2. **Student Selection.** Students are eligible to participate on the Moot Court Board and compete following successful completion of their first year of law school. The requirements for participation are as follows:
 - a. Have a cumulative GPA of 2.5 or better;
 - b. Compete in the 1L tournament and not opt out of the elimination rounds;
 - c. Commit to participate in the 2L tournament in the fall semester;
 - d. Submit a written statement indicating an interest in serving on the Board and commitment to the goals, tasks, and mission of the Board; and
 - e. Enrollment in Appellate Advocacy in the fall semester is strongly encouraged.
- 3. **Faculty Advisor.** A full-time faculty member shall be appointed to the Moot Court Board as its faculty advisor and may make exceptions to requirements b. through e., above, for individual students if such alteration would be in the best interests of the student and the Moot Court Board.
- 4. **Moot Court Board.** The Moot Court Board will oversee the 1L and the 2L-3L moot court tournaments as well as any future tournaments that Liberty University School of Law chooses to host.

C. Alternative Dispute Resolution

- 1. **Goals.** All lawyers, and especially those trained in a Christian worldview, should excel in the various forms of alternative dispute resolution (ADR) skills, including client counseling, negotiation, mediation, and arbitration. Courts increasingly rely on, and even require, some form of ADR to resolve disputes. An ADR Board offers an opportunity for students to hone these critical skills, while at the same time showcasing the law school's strong skills program through competitions. The law school desires to develop highly competitive ADR teams and equip students for the practice of law in the area of ADR.
- 2. **Student Selection.** Students are eligible to participate on the ADR Board following successful completion of their first year of law school. The ADR

Board will be primarily responsible for selecting its members. The minimum requirements for participation are as follows:

- a. Cumulative GPA of 2.5 or better; and
- b. Written petition indicating an interest in serving on the Board and a commitment to the goals, tasks, and mission of the Board.
- 3. **Faculty Advisor(s).** The Dean shall appoint one or more faculty members to advise and assist the ADR Board.
- 4. **ADR Board.** The ADR Board will oversee any ADR competitions. The ADR Board will select, with advice of the Faculty Advisor(s), the teams that will represent the law school in any ADR competitions. The ADR Board may establish further criteria for membership, subject to approval by the Faculty. The ADR Board will draft its own Constitution and any Bylaws, each of which must be approved by the law school faculty.

D. Trial Team

- 1. **Goals.** Trial Team offers students the opportunity to develop their communication and advocacy skills, especially those required in a highly charged courtroom environment. It also gives the law school a chance to showcase its students and to develop a reputation for trial advocacy excellence. The law school desires to develop highly competitive trial teams and to equip students to effectively represent clients in federal and state trial courts.
- 2. **Student Selection.** Students are eligible to participate on Trial Team following successful completion of their first year of law school. Tryouts for the team will be held each fall semester and may be held at the beginning of spring semester. The requirements for trying out for the team and for participation are as follows:
 - a. Have a cumulative GPA of 2.5 or better;
 - b. Have taken or be enrolled in Evidence;
 - c. Earn a 2.0 or better in Evidence.
- 3. **Faculty Advisor.** A full-time faculty member shall be appointed to the Trial Team as its faculty advisor and may make exceptions to requirements b. and c. above, for individual students if such alteration would be in the best interests of the student and the Trial Team.

E. Student Bar Association

1. **Organization and Operation.** The Student Bar Association shall be organized and operated in accordance with Section 12.5 of the Law Faculty Handbook

2. **Student Selection.** The minimum GPA necessary to seek or hold elective or appointive office or position in the SBA is 2.50. In addition, no first-year student shall seek or hold elective or appointive office or position in the SBA until first-semester grades have been posted.

F. Centers

- 1. **The Liberty Center for Law and Policy.** The law school will continue its partnership with Liberty Counsel in developing the Liberty Center for Law and Policy (LCLP).
 - a. **History.** Several students have come to Liberty University School of Law with a strong interest in constitutional law. The LCLP involves students in several ways. It trains law students who have career plans in public interest litigation that focuses on constitutional and religious liberty advocacy. It also offers internships and externship opportunities in constitutional litigation and trains students to become policy makers and leaders in strategy and tactics.
 - b. **Goals.** There is a need to have a central resource to help train lawyers and law students in constitutional litigation and policy within the framework of the Western legal tradition. The law school will continue to develop a Center that trains students and attorneys in critical litigation skills, offers policy makers legal research and support, and develops leaders in strategic planning.
- 2. **The Center for Lawyering Skills.** As the size and experience of the faculty increases it will strengthen the Center for Lawyering Skills and also add an external focus to the comprehensive program that it is already developing to train Liberty law students.

G. Pro Bono Activities

- 1. **History.** Liberty University has a long tradition of requiring community service from its students in keeping with its mission "to affirm the Christian worldview and provide a practical expression of God's love for mankind."
- 2. **Goals.** Because of the strong service orientation of the University and of students who attend the law school, the school needs to provide ample and diverse opportunities for service.
- 3. **Local needs.** The law school will encourage participation in the Street Law Program and seek additional opportunities for student involvement as it consults

with the local bar and bench to identify other law-related needs that students may meet.

§ 09.11 PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY INSTRUCTION

A. Goals and aspirations

- 1. The law school will maintain the highest standards of professional ethics. The faculty will hold itself and its students to those standards without compromise.
- 2. The law school seeks to develop a culture of professionalism, integrity, service, promptness, and accountability. Professors and guest speakers must continue to exhort students on the importance of moral values, sacrifice, and service. Judges and lawyers are provided a comfortable forum for baring their hearts and minds about moral issues and values to our law students and faculty.
- 3. The law school aspires to develop a culture among faculty and students in which Professional Responsibility is not viewed as the least important course in the curriculum.

B. Integration into the curriculum

- Students are required to take a two-credit course in Professional Responsibility
 during their second or third year of law school. The course addresses the
 authority and duties of lawyers in the practice of the legal profession as
 advocates, mediators, and counselors. It also emphasizes their responsibility to
 the courts, to the bar, and to their clients, including a study of the ABA standards
 of professional conduct.
- 2. There is a noticeable lack of cynicism among Liberty's law students regarding the practice of law, and belief in the rule of law and justice. The basis for the belief that there is a rule of law, and that law is not simply the product of political power struggles, is laid and reinforced in the Foundations of Law course and permeates all of the courses. These courses, as a whole, provide students with a broad understanding of the legal profession—its history, its philosophy, and its standards of ethics.

§ 09.12 ACADEMIC SUPPORT PROGRAM

A. **Support for at-risk students.** The law school is committed to providing a program of legal education that enables all students to succeed in the study and practice of law. That commitment includes a program of academic support that additionally targets at-risk students. The law school will provide a full-time academic support program that has the

- confidence of the faculty and students, resulting in its increased voluntary use and a reduction in academic attrition.
- B. **Supervision.** The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs has general supervisory authority over the academic support program to ensure coordination between the program and the faculty, and to ensure its fit with the general program of legal education.
- C. **Director of Academic Support.** The Director of Academic Support with a J.D. degree will operate the academic support program. The Director must have appropriate discretion to design the program according to his or her own experience, strengths, style, the topic covered, and the students served. The Director plays an important role in planning and providing a portion of the new-student orientation.
- D. **Faculty Support.** Experience indicates that an academic support program must prove its worth to students who feel that the demands on their time are already too great. However, there are actions that the faculty can take to encourage student participation. For example, all professors of first-year students are encouraged to give a past examination question to the Director to use for teaching exam-preparation and writing. Professors should also provide grading keys to ensure that the Director gives the proper kind of preparatory instruction.
- E. **Program Components.** The program should have, at a minimum, the following components:
 - 1. There should be some support provided that benefits all students, but most of the Director's time will be focused on students who are experiencing difficulties.
 - 2. Support may be provided in class-like settings, small groups, individual counseling sessions, or by email. Support techniques may include simulations, practice exercises, and the review of notes, outlines, or assignments.
 - 3. For first-year students the program should have a particular focus during each of several timeframes: orientation, pre-midterm examinations, post-midterm, and pre-final examinations.
 - 4. The Director must take particular care to identify at-risk students and encourage them to take part in the program.
 - 5. Students need to understand the purpose and dynamic of four stages of examination preparation: pre-class preparation, class participation, post-class review, and exam-taking practice. Although students should be producing a different document at each stage (brief, notes, outline, examination answer) each document is a memorial of their thought process.

§ 09.13 NO PRIVATE RIGHT OF ACTION

Nothing contained in this section or any other section of the handbook shall be interpreted to create or entitle any student to a private right of action or a private remedy.

Section Four: ACADEMIC POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

LIBERTY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW LAW FACULTY HANDBOOK

§ 07.0 ACADEMIC POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

§ 07.1 GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS

- A. The law school confers the Juris Doctor (J.D.) degree upon its graduates. The J.D. degree has not been conferred on a student until the law school has issued a final transcript marked "Degree Awarded." Students shall graduate upon satisfying the following requirements which are not subject to variance or waiver unless otherwise provided for in these Academic Policies and Procedures:
 - 1. The successful completion of 90 credit hours of course work, which shall include successful completion of all required courses and satisfaction of the Rigorous Writing Requirement;
 - 2. The maintenance of a cumulative grade point average of at least 2.0; and
 - 3. A student must complete the course of study in no fewer than 24 months from the date that the student enrolls in the program and no more than 84 months from the date that the student enrolls in the program. This time period is calculated from the student's first day of the first law school course attended. Failure to complete the program within the 84 months will result in nullification of all previously earned grades.
 - 4. Of the 90 credits required for graduation, no more than 12 credits may be acquired through independent studies, clinics, externships (maximum of 4 applied to graduation), and co-curricular activities.
 - 5. There shall be no unresolved report of violation of the Academic Honor Code or Personal Code of Honor, no pending conduct review committee proceedings, and no unremedied violation of the Academic Honor Code or Personal Code of Honor.
- B. The faculty may at any time change the requirements for receipt of the J.D. degree, as well as courses offered. A student will be subject to the credit hours of course work requirement in force at the time of the student's enrollment or re-enrollment.

07.2 ACADEMIC CREDIT REQUIREMENTS

A. Registration for Courses

1. Each student has the responsibility to register within the prescribed procedures and scheduled times for registration. Registration is not complete until all charges are paid or arrangements for payment have been made.

2. The law school will not grant academic credit for courses for which students have not properly registered.

B. General Requirements

1. Students enrolled for 6 hours are considered full-time students. Those who wish to take fewer than 14 hours must have approval of the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. Students may take up to 16 credit hours per semester with approval of their faculty advisors. Those who wish to take more than 16 hours must also have approval from the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs.

Only in the most extraordinary circumstances would approval be granted for 18 credit hours in a single semester. The standard established by the ABA states that the number of hours enrolled in a single semester cannot exceed 20 percent of the total course work required for graduation. The law school's graduation requirement of 90 hours mandates that the maximum number of hours in each semester is 18.

The maximum number of hours that can be taken for credit includes all law school hours and all hours being taken for credit in any other course at any institution, including hours being taken in a dual degree program.

- 2. To receive credit for a course, a student must matriculate in the course and successfully complete it.
- 3. Second- and third-year students may audit courses with the approval of the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, the student's faculty advisor, and the course professor. The course professor may place any conditions on the participation of the auditor, in the professor's sole discretion. The auditor may withdraw from the course at any time during the semester without receiving a transcript entry. The student must comply with law school attendance, and other policies and any conditions set by the professor, in order to receive a certification of completion on the student's transcript and other records. No grade shall be given. Refunds of tuition and fees for withdrawal shall be made in accordance with law school policy for withdrawal of non-audit students. No

student enrolled in a course for credit may change to audit status after the Friday of the seventh week of classes for the semester.

4. Students wishing to change sections of the same course may do so only with permission from the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs and the professors of the two sections.

5. Special course registration requirements.

All students with a cumulative GPA below 2.75 following the completion of their third semester will be required to take Advanced Legal Writing in the fall of their final year and Advanced Bar Prep in the spring of their final year. Additionally, all students who plan to take the Virginia Bar Exam who have a cumulative GPA below 2.75 following their third semester will also be required to take Virginia Civil Procedure and Virginia Practice. For students who transfer to Liberty Law at the end of their first year, the Fall 2L semester at Liberty Law will be the only semester used for calculating the minimum GPA discussed in this section.

C. Academic Calendar

The academic year begins in August and ends in May. Ordinarily, the academic year consists of two semesters of 14 weeks each, excluding the examination period; a one-week winter intensive; summer courses and summer intensives. Classes are taught five days of the week, totaling a minimum of 161 days of instruction in the academic year. Academic credit for a course is based on 60-minute instruction periods.

D. Transfer Students from Other Law Schools

- 1. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs shall review all transfer applications and determine the terms upon which transfer should be conditioned. Because of the nature of the curriculum with the sequencing of Lawyering Skills courses, the integration of skills and substantive courses, the requirement for foundational courses, and the perspective from which courses are taught, transferring students should not expect all previous credits to transfer. In making the determination of transfer credits, the Associate Dean will compare the following criteria of each course proposed for transfer with the comparable Liberty University School of Law course: syllabus, course description, grade earned, credit hours earned, skills taught, as well as the accreditation status of the law school.
- 2. No more than 30 academic credits shall be accepted for transfer.

 All courses required for graduation must be successfully completed at the law school, except for comparable courses successfully completed by a transfer student.

- 4. The law school will transfer credit only for courses in which the grade received was a "C" or its numerical equivalent (2.00), or higher. A student whose cumulative grade point average is below 2.00 at the other law school will not be eligible for admission to the law school as a transfer student.
- 5. The law school will report all grades for which credit is transferred as "P" for the purpose of computing academic averages.

E. Visiting at Other Law Schools

- 1. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs may approve the petition of a student requesting visiting student privileges at an ABA-approved school or program if the petitioner's cumulative grade point average at the law school is 2.00 or higher, and if either:
 - a. The petitioner has a special interest in a defined subject matter, and the law school will not be able to offer such courses during the petitioner's period of attendance at the law school; or
 - b. The petitioner shows that hardship, such as compelling medical or employment circumstances, will result if visiting status is not granted.
- 2. In all circumstances, the petitioner must receive pre-approval of the courses to be taken at the other law school and provide the course description for each course. Proportionate residency credit will be granted to students on visiting status. No more than 30 credit hours will be transferred. No more than 4 credit hours may be transferred from a summer semester Study Abroad program.
- 3. The law school will transfer credit only for courses in which the grade received is equal to or higher than the grade point average required for graduation at the other law school.
- 4. The law school will report all grades for which credit is transferred as "P" for the purpose of computing academic averages.

F. Student Employment

1. The rigors of legal education, particularly for first year students, are such that any employment is discouraged. If necessity requires employment, first year students must receive prior written approval from the Dean to be employed.

2. After the first year of law school, a student may not be employed more than 20 hours per week in any week in which the student is enrolled in more than 12 class hours. 2L or 3L students working 20 hours or less must submit a signed certificate each semester they are employed stating that they have read the employment policy and agree to comply with it. If financial circumstances require a 2L or 3L student to be employed in excess of 20 hours, the student must receive prior written approval from the Dean to be employed.

- 3. In deciding employment requests, the Dean considers the totality of the circumstances.
- 4. This policy is enforced by requiring all 1L students and, subsequently, all 2L and 3L students who are employed to submit a signed certificate stating they have read the employment policy and agree to comply with the policy.

G. Credit Hour Requirements

- 1. For each credit hour awarded, all courses, including traditional classroom courses, skills courses, seminars, simulation courses, clinics, field placements or externships, writing courses, independent research, and co-curricular academic activities, shall require at least 45 hours of student coursework. All references to "hour" shall mean a 50-minute hour as authorized by American Bar Association Standard 310.¹
- 2. For each credit hour awarded in regularly scheduled doctrinal courses, skills courses, seminars, clinics, and writing courses, the 45 hours of aforementioned coursework shall include at least 15 hours of in-class, direct faculty instruction during regularly scheduled class sessions and at least 30 hours of out-of-class student work. For example, a course awarding three credit hours must include at least 45 hours of in-class, direct faculty instruction² and at least 90 hours of out-of-class student work.
 - (a) The 15 hours of in-class, direct faculty instruction may include a final examination that is at least one hour in duration.
 - (b) Out-of-class student work in the courses described in subsection 2 above may consist of problem-solving, essay- and brief-writing exercises and other such writing assignments, outlining, study, case briefing, researching,

¹See Standard 310, Interpretation 310-1.

²In a 14-week semester, this typically would be satisfied by meeting for at least three hours per week for 14 weeks, followed by a three-hour final examination. The three-hour exam, when added to 42 hours of classroom instruction (3 hours x 14 = 42 hours) would equal 45 hours. Liberty University classes typically are scheduled for 60-minutes (*see* § 07.2.D of this handbook); thus, applying a 50-minute hour metric satisfies the 45-hour requirement even before factoring in the time for a final examination. Thus, scheduling classes for 60-minutes affords flexibility for various contingencies such as cancellations necessitated by inclement weather.

reading the course textbook and other pertinent material, and other similar substantive academic activities.

- (c) An average, minimum assignment to read the course textbook in first-year courses is seven pages for each hour of work and ten pages for each hour of work in second- and third-year courses. An average, minimum assignment to read other pertinent materials is ten pages for each hour of work in first-year courses and 15 pages for each hour of work in second- and third-year courses. The judgment of the faculty based on its members' experience is that assignments applying these guidelines satisfy the out-of-class requirements.
- (d) In the case of skills courses, direct faculty instruction may include the time that the faculty member spends observing and assessing simulations and meeting with students to discuss their independent coursework.
- 3. In the case of independent legal research, the aforementioned 45 hours of student coursework shall consist of at least one hour of direct faculty instruction. The remaining hours of coursework shall consist of student research and writing a paper that is at least ten double-spaced pages that have one-inch margins and is written in a 12-point, Times New Roman font. This handbook sets forth other requirements for independent study.
- 4. For each credit hour awarded for co-curricular academic activities, including law review, moot court, and mock trial, the aforementioned 45 hours of student coursework may consist primarily of independent student work done under the supervision of a faculty member serving as an advisor.
 - (a) At least every two weeks during the semester, students receiving credit for these activities shall submit to the activity's faculty advisor detailed time sheets reporting how much time the students have spent doing work for the activity and generally describing the nature of this work. Students may compile and submit these time sheets electronically.
 - (b) Students who compete in contests as part of these activities may include as part of their required coursework the time spent participating in, and preparing for, these contests.
 - (c) Student coursework for these activities shall include time students spend receiving direct instruction and coaching by an authorized faculty member.
 - (d) When faculty members submit grades in such courses, they are deemed to be attesting that students have submitted the aforementioned time sheets and have satisfied the aforementioned time requirements.
- 5. By posting a syllabus each semester, each faculty member shall be responsible for ascertaining that course assignments comply with this policy's requirements. Any new course proposals shall contain a statement and

explanation that the proposed course complies with this policy. When the faculty has approved the course, the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs and the Academic Standards Committee shall review the syllabus for the course at least every three years for the purpose of determining compliance with this policy.

§ 07.3 DROPPING AND ADDING CLASSES, WITHDRAWALS, AND CHANGES BETWEEN FULL-TIME AND PART-TIME STATUS

A. General Rules

- 1. First-year students must take only those courses prescribed by the curriculum and may only add or drop classes due to extraordinary circumstances with the approval of the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs.
- 2. Students who withdraw from law school are not eligible to return to school until the semester of the following year that will allow them to be back in course sequence, and then may return only in accordance with the law school's policies governing the return of students after withdrawal.

B. Dropping Courses without Cause

- 1. A student may drop a course or courses at any time prior to the close of business on the first Friday of the semester. A student must submit a timely and properly completed drop/add form to the Registrar. The dropped course(s) will not appear on the transcript.
- 2. Absent extraordinary circumstances and approval by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, a student may not drop an Externship after accepting an offer from the Externship provider regardless of whether the student has registered for Externship credit or whether the drop deadline (§7.3.B.1) has passed.

C. Withdrawal from Courses for Good Cause

- 1. After the deadline specified in § 07.3.B.1. and until 5:00 p.m. (Eastern) of the last day of classes, a student may be allowed to withdraw from a course with a "W" transcript notation. That notwithstanding, a student must demonstrate extraordinary circumstances to withdraw from a required course.
- 2. For required courses, a request to withdraw from a course must be made in writing and must be approved first by the professor of the course and then by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. The request must be approved by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs prior to the start of the scheduled final examination for the course.

3. A request to withdraw from an Externship must be in writing to the Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development. If a student has accepted an offer of placement from the Externship provider, the student must request permission to withdraw from the Externship from the Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development whether the student has registered for the Externship for credit or not. A student who withdraws from an Externship, after accepting the offer, without the approval of the Associate Dean for Career and Professional Development, will receive a WF in the course (§7.3.C.7) even if the withdrawal occurs before course registration occurs.

- 4. If the request to withdraw from a course is not approved, the same shall be communicated promptly to the student. If the student desires to drop despite the imposition of academic penalty, the student shall be assigned a grade of "WF," which shall be calculated in the student's GPA as a 0.
- 5. A grade of WF is not affected by a withdrawal from the program under §7.3.D.

D. Withdrawal from the Program

In order to be considered for readmission, a withdrawing student must submit written notice to the Registrar, and have written permission to withdraw granted by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. Permission to withdraw from the program does not carry the implication that the student may resume studies the following semester or at any other time. The school reserves the right to deny, postpone, or condition readmission to any student who has withdrawn from the program.

§ 07.4 ATTENDANCE

Regular attendance is crucial to the rigorous learning process expected of each student. Even if a student were willing to risk the deleterious effects of casual absences, the law school has a separate interest in ensuring that all students are fully prepared for the practice of law and are contributing their fair share to the mutual learning that takes place in the classroom environment. While the faculty is naturally concerned with illnesses, family deaths, and other legitimate emergencies that would prevent class attendance, the particular reasons for one's absences do not outweigh the overriding factthat excessive absences are inimical to each student's, and the law school's, best interests. Accordingly, the following attendance rules are designed to promote this sound academic policy.

1. The maximum number of hours missed, for whatever reason, shall not exceed two times the credit-hour value of the course. (For example, 4 hours in a 2-credit-hour course; 6 hours in a 3-credit-hour course.) Students missing more than that number shall not be allowed to sit for the final examination, and shall be academically dismissed from the class with a grade of "FW."

2. Absences are counted from the first day of class, regardless of when a student actually registers for a course.

- 3. Provided that one's class policies are in writing and communicated to students at the first class of the semester, a faculty member may individually:
 - a. Adopt a policy requiring a higher level of attendance than required under § 07.4.A.1.
 - b. Penalize a student's grade for violation of the class attendance policy.
 - c. Exercise discretion to deem absent a student who is tardy for class or leaves early.
- 4. Where extraordinary circumstances exist, the professor may provide alternative means of instruction to an absent student that is considered academically equivalent to classroom attendance. However, any such alternative means of instruction must be agreed to by the professor prior to the delivery by the Registrar of a Course Dismissal Memorandum.

B. Procedures for Implementation of Attendance Policy

- 1. Each faculty member shall regularly submit to the Registrar the names of all students who were absent at each class session. The Registrar shall record dates of absences for each student on a master class roster.
- 2. When in any course a student is within two absence hours of being in violation of the law school's attendance policy, the Registrar will notify the student of such fact. Inasmuch as keeping track of one's attendance is primarily the obligation of the student, failure by the Registrar to timely notify the student shall not release the student from any sanctions under this policy.
- 3. When in any course a student has violated the attendance policy by missing more class hours than the number permitted by § 07.4.A.1, the Registrar shall prepare a Course Dismissal Memorandum, which shall be signed by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, and copies thereof shall be delivered to the student and the faculty member from whose course the student is dismissed.
- 4. Where exceptional circumstances for the absences are demonstrated to its satisfaction, the Academic Standards Committee, with the professor's approval, may take appropriate action, including overriding the action taken under § 07.4.B.3 and allow a student to attend classes, sit for the final examination and receive a grade for the course. In the absence of a demonstration of exceptional circumstances for the absences, the Committee may allow a student to sit for an examination after excessive absences during the semester, but require that the final course grade be reduced by one letter grade. If a review is pending at the

time of the last class session, a student shall be allowed to sit for a final examination.

§ 07.5 EXAMINATIONS

G. Scheduling and Grading

- 1. All required courses, with the exception of Lawyering Skills, seminar courses, and other designated courses, shall require a final examination.
- 2. As a matter of good practice, each instructor should deliver to the students by the one week before the course starts syllabus detailing the method by which the final grade in the course is to be calculated.
- 3. The time length of any examination will approximate the credit hours assigned to the particular course; however, no examination will exceed 3 ½ hours in length, with the exception of "take-home" examinations.
- 4. In courses in which the final grade is determined in whole or in part by written examination, the examinations shall be graded anonymously. In those courses in which students may receive grade adjustments for class participation, the professor will submit the names of students who are to receive grade adjustments to the Registrar, who will make the appropriate calculations.

H. Departure from Examination Schedule

- 1. A student shall be granted a departure from the examination schedule (i) when two examinations are scheduled on the same day, or (ii) when three examinations are scheduled on three successive days within the first five days of the examination period. The Registrar shall post the examination schedule at least three weeks prior to the last scheduled day of classes. A student claiming a conflict shall notify the Registrar of the conflict no later than one week after the examination schedule is posted. The Registrar shall promptly notify the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs of conflicts, preserving the anonymity of the student. Students shall take make-up examinations at such time as shall be determined by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs.
- 2. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs may grant a departure from the examination schedule when there are extraordinary circumstances such as serious medical problems, or serious illness or death of a family member, and the student has timely petitioned the Associate Dean for a delay.
- 3. When a student has already missed an examination without having sought a delay, the petition shall state the extraordinary circumstances that caused absence from the

examination and the circumstances that prevented a timely filing of the petition.

4. If the petition is approved, arrangements shall be made with the professor of the course for the student to take a make-up examination within 24 hours if possible, but in any event as soon as is practicable.

5. Due to the impracticality of maintaining anonymous grading for a make-up examination, the student waives the right to claim a grievance based on arbitrary and capricious grading.

I. Examinations During the Semester

1. **Final Examinations.** No final examination shall be given at any time earlier than during the examination period that follows the end of the last regularly scheduled class of each session.

2. Required Examinations Other Than Final Examinations.

- a. The professor in each class of Civil Procedure I, Contracts I, Property I, and Torts I shall give an examination during the semester.
- b. Each student examination shall be administered on a date designated in the academic calendar that is approximately half way through the semester.
- c. The professor in each class shall determine the length and format of the examination for that class (except that no examination shall exceed 1 hour), whether the examination will be for practice only or for credit (and, if so, how much credit), and what type of feedback the students will receive after the examination.
- 3. **Non-required Examinations.** In all other classes, each professor shall decide whether to give an examination during the semester, and what credit, if any, to give to it.

J. Laptop Usage for Examinations

- 1. The law school allows students to type their final examinations on their own personal laptop computers. The law school will contract with a software supplier and inform students what steps need to be taken to prepare their computers prior to the examinations.
- 2. Students are responsible for making sure that their computers are in good working order and free from all viruses. Students should update their operating systems with the latest patches and updates from Microsoft. All spyware, adware, and peer-to-peer file sharing software should be removed.

3. Students may only use the approved examination software and should download the software and practice using it prior to the date of the examination.

4. Students assume the risk of all technical difficulties that may arise during an examination. The law school does not allow additional time for unexpected computer malfunctions. Computing staff is unavailable to "troubleshoot" computer problems that arise during examinations. A student whose computer malfunctions will be expected to handwrite the examination in bluebooks. Computer examinations will be submitted to the print server via the University network. As a backup, students must bring their own media (preferably a USB key) to transfer the examination. Students must also provide their own electrical power cords/extension cords/power strips to reach the nearest power sources.

§ 07.6. GRADES AND GRADING PROCEDURE

A. Preamble

- 1. Each faculty member must maintain the integrity of the grading process when assigning grades in any law school course.
- 2. The goal of the grading process is objectively to evaluate student performance, making fair distinctions among various levels of demonstrated competence. Faculty members should seek to avoid grade inflation and to assign grades that are appropriate to the performance of the students in the course, taking into consideration special circumstances such as a predominance of high performing students or a small number of students in a course.
- 3. Balance is to be maintained between an individual professor's sound discretion and the difficult yet desirable goals of uniformity and consistency in grading throughout the faculty and the curriculum. To this end, faculty teaching different sections of the same course in a semester should confer with each other to have consistency in the grading for the course.
- 4. Each faculty member must seek to maintain the spirit of these grading guidelines in the grading process. These guidelines apply to every faculty member and every course offered by the law school, whether doctrinal or skills.
- 5. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs shall ensure that part-time faculty members are informed of these policies, including the Guidelines for Grading Means.

B. The Grades Assigned at the Law School will be in Accordance with the Following:

Α	=	4.00	D	=	1.00
A-	=	3.67	D-	=	0.67
B+	=	3.33	F	=	0.00
В	=	3.00	FW	=	0.00 (Failure for non-attendance)
B-	=	2.67	WF	=	0.00 (Withdrawn Failing)
$\mathbf{C}+$	=	2.33	NP	=	0.00 (No Pass)
\mathbf{C}	=	2.00	P	=	Pass
C-	=	1.67	W	=	Withdrawn
D+	=	1.33	I	=	Incomplete

C. Special Factors for Grading and Calculating Individual GPAs

- 1. Failing Grades. A grade of "F," "FW," or "WF" in any course shall be included as a 0.00 in calculating the student's cumulative grade point average.
- 2. Retakes. A student who receives a 0.00 ("F," "FW," or "WF") in any required course must retake that course. The subsequent successful completion of a prior failed course will not remove the prior failing grade, which will continue to be used in calculating the student's cumulative grade point average.
- 3. Class Participation. A professor may take into account the quality of a student's class participation in determining the course grade, provided this policy is described in writing to students no later than the second class meeting. However, the maximum amount by which a student's participation may positively or negatively influence the student's grade is one-third of a letter grade.
- 4. Pass/Non-Pass. "P" and "NP" grades shall be assigned in only those courses that have been specifically designated by the faculty as non-graded courses. "P" shall be assigned when the student's performance is satisfactory; "NP" shall be assigned when the student's performance is unsatisfactory. Course credit shall be given for a "P" grade, but no grade equivalent shall be assigned and the grade shall not count in the cumulative grade point average.
- 5. Incomplete. No grade of "I" shall be assigned in examination courses. A faculty member may assign an "I" grade in a directed research, externship, clinical education course, or any other non-examination course with the approval of the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. Such approval shall be granted when a student is not able to complete the course work by the end of the semester due to the circumstances beyond the student's control, such as a change in the law or carryover of coursework beyond the semester.
 - a. Make-up work must be completed at the time prescribed by the faculty

- member, but no later than the end of the subsequent semester.
- b. An "I" will be replaced with an earned grade only after the work has been completed. A student cannot enroll in the same course taught by a different faculty member in order to remove the "I."
- c. If the make-up work is not completed on time, the "I" shall be converted to a grade of "F."
- d. An "I" shall not count in the cumulative grade point average for the purpose of class standing, academic probation, or dismissal.

D. Grade Recording and Examination Review

- 1. Faculty members must complete the grading of their examinations in a timely fashion. The Academic Calendar shall state the date by which grading of examinations must be completed. Under no circumstances shall the calendar allow in excess of 30 days between the end of the final examination period and the completion of the grading process.
- 2. Once all grades have been approved by the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs and submitted to the Registrar, the Registrar will post all grades through the University's official grade program. The Registrar shall alert all students by email that final grades are posted. The Registrar shall also indicate each student's grade point average for the current semester and the cumulative grade point average, as well as make available the student's class standing in accordance with § 07.11.
- 3. Faculty members are encouraged to conduct reasonable post-examination reviews with students. Reviews may take the form of individual student reviews of their examinations; group reviews of examinations; provision of exemplar answers to the examination questions; or other appropriate methods. Absent good cause, students should be afforded the opportunity to review their examination papers.
- 4. Examination booklets and similar material shall be retained by the Registrar for a period of three years and shall be properly disposed of thereafter.
- 5. Notwithstanding any provision in this Handbook, final grades are not subject to change after the last day of classes of the next academic semester, excluding summer semesters.

§ 07.7 FINAL GRADES AND PETITIONS TO THE ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE

A. When final course grades have been submitted, the Registrar shall determine those students whose grade point averages are below the specified standards to remain in good standing. The Registrar shall send the list of students to be dismissed and the list of students to be placed on academic probation to the Associate Dean for Academic

Affairs, who shall then send a written notice of dismissal or probation to each student. The notice shall contain excerpts from this Handbook governing good standing and continuation and reinstatement.

B. Procedures Governing the Appeal of a Grade

- 1. **These procedures** are aimed at ensuring fairness and academic integrity while recognizing the independent and professional judgment of faculty members with regard to the assignment of final grades for students.
- 2. **Right of Petition.** Any student who has received a final grade in a course may initiate a grievance with regard to the grade by filing a petition with the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs for referral to the Academic Standards Committee.
- 3. **How and When Petition is to be Filed.** A petition shall be filed within 30 days after the final grade in question is posted. The Committee in its discretion may, for good cause shown, extend the 30 day period.
- 4. **Form of Petition.** The petition shall be addressed to the Chair of the Academic Standards Committee, must be signed by the petitioner, and shall state:
 - a. The name and student number of the student filing the petition
 - b. The title of the course in which the final grade was received
 - c. The name of the professor who taught the course
 - d. The reason(s) the petitioner believes relief is warranted in accordance with requirements set forth in § 07.7.B.5
 - e. The specific relief requested
- 5. **Requirements of a Grievance Claim.** In order for a petition to state a grievance upon which relief can be granted, it must satisfy both of the requirements:
 - a. The petitioner has requested relief from the professor involved, and the professor has not granted relief acceptable to the petitioner; and
 - b. The grade received was unfair, or substantially inappropriate, for one or more of the following reasons:
 - (1) An error in computation was made in calculating the grade;
 - (2) The grade received was the result of arbitrary and capricious grading by the professor. If the grade was received in a course graded anonymously, there must also be a compelling indication of a breach of anonymity. In no event shall there be an inquiry into the professor's academic judgment or prerogative and responsibility for assigning grades.
- 6. **Committee Consideration.** The Committee shall make every reasonable effort

to make a recommendation regarding a petition within a period of 15 days from the time a petition is filed.

- 7. Actions and Procedures Available to the Committee in Considering Petition. After due deliberation, the Committee may take one or more of the following actions and allied procedures in response to a petition:
 - a. Determine that the facts stated in the petition, even if true, do not state a grievance upon which relief can be granted. In this case, the Committee shall notify the petitioner and the professor to that effect.
 - b. Determine that the facts stated in the petition, if true, state a grievance upon which relief can be granted. In this case the Committee shall notify the professor and the petitioner of their right to appear at a hearing on the petition.
 - c. In a case where the Committee finds no action is appropriate, the Committee shall notify the petitioner and the professor of that decision.
 - d. If the Committee finds a specific change of grade is appropriate, it shall provide copies of its written decision to the professor, the petitioner, the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, and Registrar, who shall effect the change of grade as indicated by the Committee.

§ 07.8 GOOD STANDING AND CONTINUATION

A. Good Standing. In order to remain in good standing, the student must maintain a cumulative grade point average of 2.00 at the conclusion of each semester.

B. Probation and Dismissal

- 1. Any student whose grade point average is below 1.5 at the end of the first semester shall be automatically dismissed from the law school for academic deficiency and shall not be eligible for reinstatement. Any student whose cumulative grade point average falls below 1.60 at the end of the first year, shall be automatically dismissed from the law school for academic deficiency and shall not be eligible for reinstatement.
- 2. Any student whose cumulative grade point average falls below 2.00 shall be put on academic probation. Any student on academic probation will have one semester to raise the cumulative grade point average to the required level of 2.00 or be automatically dismissed from the law school for academic deficiency. If a probationary student successfully raises the cumulative grade point average to the required level at the end of the probationary period but subsequently falls below 2.00 again, the student shall be automatically dismissed from the law school for academic deficiency. A student on academic probation may not work or engage in significant law school extracurricular activities.

3. Any student who has been dismissed because of an academic deficiency but whose cumulative grade point average is at least 1.90 shall be allowed to petition the faculty for reinstatement for one additional semester on academic probation (the reinstatement semester), but such student may be reinstated only once. If a student is reinstated and does not achieve a cumulative grade point average of 2.00 or higher at the end of the reinstatement semester, and at the end of every subsequent semester, the student shall be dismissed from the law school and shall not be eligible for reinstatement.

- 4. The faculty shall reinstate a student only when it determines that there is a strong likelihood that the student will have a cumulative grade point average of 2.00 or higher at the end of each semester thereafter.
- 5. A student may initiate a petition for reinstatement by preparing a written petition addressed to the faculty and submitting it to the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. The petition must describe the student's academic circumstances; state extraordinary circumstances, if any, that caused the academic deficiency; and indicate why and how the student expects to make sufficient improvement to have a cumulative grade point average of 2.00 or higher at the end of every semester thereafter. The student is entitled to make a personal appearance before the faculty when it considers the petition, to answer questions, and to offer argument on behalf of the petition. If the faculty decides to reinstate the student, it may attach such conditions to its decision as it deems to be in the best interests of the student and the law school under the particular circumstances involved. The faculty's decision on the petition for reinstatement shall be final and not subject to reconsideration.
- 6. "Reinstatement" is used in contrast to "readmission," which is the process of allowing a student to re-enter the school (under then-current admission standards) as a first- semester student, forfeiting all credits previously earned. The process of readmission is covered by § 07.9.

C. Dismissal for Grades of F, FW, WF or NP

- 1. Any student who receives three or more grades of F, FW, WF or NP (in any combination) shall be dismissed from the law school regardless of his or her cumulative grade point average, subject to paragraph C(3) below.
- 2. Any student who receives a grade of FW in two or more courses shall be dismissed from the law school, subject to paragraph C(3) below. Note that a student who receives a final grade of FW had the opportunity to petition the Academic Standards Committee for relief from that grade under Policy 7.4(B)(4).

3. Students subject to dismissal under this paragraph are eligible for reinstatement under paragraph 7.4(B)(5). The appeal should fully explain the extraordinary circumstances, if any, that resulted in each of the failing grades. This "safety-valve relief" policy contemplates that reinstatement will rarely, if ever, be granted under this paragraph.

D. Summer Intensives

No student with a cumulative GPA under 2.25 is eligible to take any summer intensive.

§ 07.9 READMISSION

- A. In the absence of exceptional circumstances demonstrated to the Admissions Committee, a student who has been dismissed from the law school for academic reasonsand has not been reinstated pursuant to § 07.8 may apply to be readmitted to the law school only after at least two years have elapsed since the dismissal. However, if a student voluntarily withdraws after the fall semester of the student's first year, prior to the drop/add deadline in the spring semester, the student may apply to be readmitted after at least one year has passed. The readmission decision shall be made by the Admissions Committee under then-current admission standards. Any student readmittedunder this section who does not achieve a GPA of at least 2.0 in the first semester is academically dismissed without right of appeal, probation, or reinstatement.
- B. A student who has been dismissed from the law school for academic reasons and who isreadmitted to the law school shall forfeit all credits previously earned and shall be admitted as a first-year, first-semester student. The grade point average of a student whohas been readmitted shall be based only on the work attempted since readmission. However, the transcript of a student who has been dismissed for academic reasons shall continue to reflect the courses attempted, the grades earned, and the dismissal of the student from the school for academic reasons.

§ 07.10 STUDENTS WITH LL.M. DEGREES FROM ABA-APPROVED LAW SCHOOLS

- A. Each applicant to the J.D. program who has previously earned an LL.M. in an ABA-approved law school must furnish with the application a recent LSAT score. Once admitted, the student is expected to complete the law school's full-credit J.D. program with all of its concomitant requirements. Advanced standing for credits earned in an LL.M. program will not be granted.
- B. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs may grant a waiver from re-enrolling in certain courses successfully completed as an LL.M. student (e.g., Contracts I). In such an instance, the student will still be required to complete 90 credits by substituting

- elective courses for any courses that were waived.
- C. This policy does not preclude the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs from granting up to 30 advanced-standing credits for law work completed in an undergraduate program in a common law system (e.g., England or Australia). See ABA Standard 507.

§ 07.11 ACADEMIC RANKING OF LIBERTY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW STUDENTS

- A. At the end of each semester, students who have begun law school at Liberty University School of Law shall be ranked academically based on their cumulative GPAs according to the guidelines herein. Students who transfer to Liberty University School of Law with credits from other schools shall not be ranked. Liberty students visiting at another school shall not be ranked.
- B. Final rankings shall be determined based on all those students in a class who have completed their degree requirements by the end of the spring semester of a given year.

§ 07.12 GRADUATING WITH HONORS

- A. Graduation Honors. The law school shall designate the top ten percent of each graduating class *magna cum laude* and those in the top 15 percent *cum laude*. The faculty may also award a degree *summa cum laude* to a student who is one of the top two in the graduating class and whose academic performance warrants the awarding of the special honor. All honors are awarded based on final spring grades. A student visiting at another law school will be awarded honors based upon all grades earned at Liberty and the other institution. However, the inclusion of any visiting student in the awarding of Honors will not affect honors awarded to any other student. Honors will be awarded as though the visiting student was not included in the class ranking.
- **B.** Course Honors. A professor may designate one or more students who earn the highest grade in a course for a certificate of honor. Students who receive course honors will have a designation appear on the academic transcript.
- C. Dean's Honor Roll. Law students who achieve a semester average in the top 15% of their class shall be awarded Dean's Honor Roll, provided that the student has received no grades of I or NP. Liberty students visiting at another institution are not eligible to be included in the Dean's Honor Roll.
- **D.** Certificate of Skills Completion, Proficiency, and Excellence. Any student who receives a passing grade in LS I, LS II, LS III, LS IV, and LS V (if taken prior to the spring semester of the student's 3L year) shall be awarded a Certificate of

Skills Completion. Any student who receives a grade of B— or better in LS I, LS II, LS III, LS IV, and LS V (if taken prior to the spring semester of the student's 3L year) shall be awarded a Certificate of Skills Proficiency. Any student who receives a grade of B+ or better in LS I, LS II, LS III, LS IV, and LS V (if taken prior to the spring semester of the student's 3L year) shall be awarded a Certificate of Skills Excellence. A student will only receive the Certificate for the highest level earned. A notation of the highest award earned shall also be included on the student's official transcript.

Students who complete LS V as a visiting student at an approved law school during their third year will be awarded Certificates as though they had completed the course at LUSOL. The Registrar's Office, in conjunction with the Director of the Center for Lawyering Skills, will be responsible for determining which students are eligible for the award each spring.

§ 07.13 RIGOROUS WRITING REQUIREMENT

- A. The Rigorous Writing Requirements will normally be satisfied by completion of Lawyering Skills II and any upper level writing course designated to satisfy the rigorous writing requirement, with a passing grade on the major written component of those courses. In the event that the Rigorous Writing Requirement is not satisfied in those courses, it shall be met in compliance with the following requirements.
 - 1. General Requirements. Students may satisfy the Rigorous Writing Requirement by the production of one or more documents in which the students engage in complex, critical analysis of legal issues. The assignment or assignments must challenge the student's organizational, research, problemsolving, and writing abilities. Satisfaction of the Rigorous Writing Requirement should enhance the student's educational experience and may involve interdisciplinary work, the integration of theory and application, skills and values, or advocacy of a particular position. Satisfaction of the Rigorous Writing Requirement must involve a close working relationship between the student and a faculty supervisor. The number of credits shall be no fewer than two and no greater than three. The list of courses qualifying for the Rigorous Writing Requirement will be published with the course schedule each semester.
 - 2. **The Rigorous Writing Requirement** may be satisfied by the student's production of any of the following:
 - a A document or documents in connection with an upper level course or seminar
 - b. A Directed Research paper
 - 3. **Requirements for § 07.13.A.2.a.** The supervising faculty member must affirm to the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs that the document production

required in the course or seminar satisfies the General Requirements of the Rigorous Writing Requirement. In meeting this burden, the supervising faculty member need only submit the course syllabus clearly indicating the document or documents to be produced and the number of hours of credits. Continuing approval under this requirement is available for recurring courses.

- 4. **Requirements for § 07.13.A.2.b.** Student proposals must include a detailed topic description and an estimate of the time requirement for completion of the project. The supervising faculty member shall require an outline and a draft in addition to the final paper. The supervising faculty member and student shall meet on a regular basis to discuss the progress of the paper.
- 5. **No faculty member may supervise** more than two Directed Research projects in one semester without the prior approval of the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. All Directed Research papers will be graded. The supervising faculty member will notify the student in advance of all requirements for the project.
- 6. **Although a faculty supervisor's judgment** as to the length of papers that will satisfy the Rigorous Writing Requirement through Directed Research will generally be determinative, no work product of fewer than 25 pages (12-point type and double-spaced) will satisfy the requirement.

§ 07.14 INDEPENDENT STUDY

- A. The goals of the independent study shall be to enhance the student's research, legal analysis, and writing skills. Any student desiring to use the independent study to satisfy the Rigorous Writing Requirement must meet the requirements of § 07.13.
- B. Students who have completed two years of law school and received a 2.75 GPA in the most recent full semester (fall/spring) grades reflected on their transcript may, upon approval of the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, earn course credit for independent study under the supervision of a full-time professor.
- C. The student may earn credit for only one independent study while in law school. The independent study shall be for one or two credit hours.
- D. The paper must be at least ten pages (12-point type and double-spaced) in length for each credit hour granted, excluding footnotes and endnotes. The paper shall show evidence of thorough research and sound analysis and shall be footnoted or endnoted in a form approved by the supervising professor.
- E. The following procedures shall apply:
 - 1. Before a student is given approval to do the independent study, the student shall

submit to the supervising professor a 100 - 200 word executive summary of the proposed paper, explaining the nature of the subject and planned coverage. After obtaining approval from the professor, the student shall then apply to the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs for permission to do the study. The application shall include the approval from the supervising professor.

- 2. The student shall submit an outline of the proposed paper, which the supervising professor shall examine and approve.
- 3. Before submitting the final paper, the student shall submit at least one draft of the paper which the supervising professor shall critically examine.
- 4. Before submitting the final paper, the student shall confer with the supervising professor at least twice, and more times if required by the professor.
- F. No professor may supervise more than two independent studies per semester.

§ 07.15 NO PRIVATE RIGHT OF ACTION

Nothing contained in this section or any other section of the handbook shall be interpreted to create or entitle any student to a private right of action or a private remedy.

Section Five: STUDENT SERVICES

I. THE OFFICE OF STUDENT AFFAIRS GENERAL INFORMATION

The purpose of the Office of Student Affairs is to enhance the quality of life of students in order to facilitate academic achievement, while in attendance at Liberty University School of Law ("Liberty Law"). The curriculum at Liberty Law is rigorous and is designed to mold students into legal professionals. The commitment to preparing excellent lawyers, however, goes beyond the classroom. Therefore, The Office of Student Affairs will offer services to help meet the emotional, spiritual, social, physical, and academic needs of students. During the first semester, the Director of Student Affairs meets with each student to ascertain individual goals and interests. The Office of Student Affairs maintains an open-door policy to guide and advise students on personal and spiritual matters.

The Director of Student Affairs also serves as Liberty Law's focal point for student conduct matters. The Director is Liberty Law's principal advisor to the Student Bar Association (SBA) and works with the SBA to facilitate various student organization events as well as the Prayer Mentor program. Additionally, the Office of Student Affairs administers the process for student employment requests.

II. SET YOUR SAILS FOR SUCCESS

"Set Your SAILS for Success" defines Liberty Law's approach to academic and career success – a Systematic Approach to Integrated Legal Studies (SAILS). Liberty Law's academic program not only teaches solid legal reasoning skills but it also provides opportunities across the curriculum and throughout a student's three years of study to integrate legal theory and reasoning skills to real and simulated client experiences. The required curriculum provides the student with practical litigation, mediation, commercial, criminal, and business planning skills for a legal career. To help students reach their potential, Liberty Law has developed Set Your SAILS for First-Year Success, Set Your SAILS for Academic Success, and Set Your SAILS for Bar Exam Success. Set Your SAILS for Career Success can assist you in your career search.

III. SUPPORT PROGRAMS

ACADEMIC SUPPORT PROGRAM

The Academic Support Program assists law students in achieving their full academic potential. The Academic Support Program is administered by the Director of Academic Support. This program is designed to help students with class preparation, class participation, and post-class review prior to taking law school examinations. Throughout the academic year, the Academic Support Program holds workshops on such topics as case briefing, note taking, time and stress management, outlining, and exam preparation. The Academic Support Program also offers one-on-one meetings to assist students in the assimilation of course material and the application of

classroom knowledge in preparation for final examinations. Additionally, the Academic Support Program offers limited study sessions for first and second year law students during the fall and spring semesters. The Academic Support Program also provides training to assist students with bar examination preparation.

CENTER FOR LEGAL WRITING

The Center for Legal Writing, administered by the Director of the Center for Legal Writing, assists law students in developing their legal writing skills. The Center's program is designed to help students develop their legal writing skills through issue-spotting practice problems, graded practice problems, writing exercises, and one-on-one tutorial sessions. The Director of Academic Support and the Director of the Center for Legal Writing work closely together to provide substantive review and application of the law.

During the first year, students are provided with weekly practice problems that correlate with the review sessions offered by the Director of Academic Support. Once a student has completed the practice problem, the problem is reviewed and a one-on-one meeting is scheduled with the student. During this meeting, feedback is provided to help students improve their legal analysis and basic writing skills.

The Center for Legal Writing provides assistance to second- and third- year students through one-on-one meetings. The Center also provides various workshops throughout the year to help students improve their basic writing and critical thinking skills. The workshops focus on paragraph formation, grammar, punctuation, and active sentence structure.

The Center for Legal Writing provides valuable assistance to third-year students and recent graduates who are preparing for a bar examination.

IV. THE OFFICE OF THE REGISTRAR

- A. The Registrar's Office is open Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.
- B. The following services are provided by the Registrar's Office:
 - Class registration
 - Enrollment verification
 - Degree verification
 - Transcript production and maintenance
 - Student academic progress updates
 - Issuance of student examination numbers
 - Administration of examinations
 - Maintenance of students' permanent records
 - Management of approvals, registration, and records for the Dual Degree Program

- C. Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)
 - 1. Liberty Law receives funds from the U.S. Department of Education. According to the U.S. Department of Education, the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) is a Federal law (20 U.S.C. § 1232g; 34 CFR Part 99) that protects the privacy of student education records, and applies to all schools that receive funds under an applicable program of the U.S. Department of Education.
 - 2. The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) affords students certain rights with respect to their education records. These rights are:
 - a. A student has the right to inspect and review the student's education records maintained by the school. Schools are not required to provide copies of records unless, for reasons such as great distance, it is impossible for students to review the records. Schools may charge a fee for copies. Any request for inspection must be made in writing to the Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development and the Registrar. The Registrar will make arrangements for access and notify the student of the time and place when the records may be inspected. If the records are not maintained by the Registrar, the Registrar will advise the student of the correct official to whom the request should be addressed.
 - b. A student has the right to request that a school correct records that he or she believes to be inaccurate or misleading. Any request to amend a record must be in writing and addressed to the school official responsible for the record. This request to amend must clearly identify the part of the record the student believes to be incorrect and specifically explain why the record is inaccurate or misleading. If the school decides not to amend the record, the student then has the right to a formal hearing. After the hearing, if the school still decides not to amend the record, the student has the right to place a statement with the record setting forth his or her view about the contested information. (Note: a request to correct the record may not be used to contest a grade given in a course. There is a separate grade appeal process to address that concern.)
 - c. Generally, schools must have written permission from the student in order to release any information from a student's education record. However, FERPA allows schools to disclose those records, without consent, to the following parties or under the following conditions (34 CFR §99.31):
 - (1) School officials with legitimate educational interest;
 - (2) Other schools to which a student is transferring;
 - (3) Specified officials for audit or evaluation purposes;
 - (4) Appropriate parties in connection with financial aid to a student;
 - (5) Organizations conducting certain studies for, or on behalf of, the school;

- (6) Accrediting organizations;
- (7) To comply with a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena;
- (8) Appropriate officials in cases of health and safety emergencies; and
- (9) State and local authorities, within a juvenile justice system, pursuant to specific state law.
- 3. Schools may disclose, without consent, "directory" information such as a student's name, address, email address, telephone number, date and place of birth, honors and awards, dates of attendance, degree and awards received, previous schools attended, and similar information. If a student does not wish this information to be released, the student must file a written request with the Registrar by September 1 of each academic year.
- 4. A student has the right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by Liberty Law to comply with the requirements of FERPA. Any complaints should be addressed to: Family Policy Compliance Office, U.S. Dept. of Education, 600 Independence Avenue, Washington, DC 20202-4605.

V. BANK MOBILE CARD

- **A.** For information concerning the refund process, refer to the Refund Policy of the Financial Aid Guide (Section Two of this handbook). If the timing of the refund disbursement creates a financial hardship for a student, he/she may apply for an advance from the School of Law coordinator of Financial Aid.
- **B.** For lost cards and additional information, see BankMobile's <u>webpage</u>.

VI. FLAMES PASS

- **A. DEFINITION.** All on-campus Liberty University students are issued a Flames Pass, the official campus ID card. The Flames Pass is used to access Flames Cash, meal plans, authorized campus buildings, campus events and recreation, and student discounts. Students may obtain their Flames Pass by visiting the ID & Campus Services Office with a government-issued photo ID. For quicker service, students may submit a photo and verify their identity via the Photo Upload Application on the Card Services website. Upon receipt of the Flames Pass, students should go to Access Control to receive access to the law school.
- **B.** LOST CARD. If a student learns that his/her Flames Pass is missing, he/she should immediately suspend it to prevent fraudulent use by:
 - Contacting ID & Campus Services at 434-582-7771 or <u>CampusServices@liberty.edu</u>.
 - Visiting the Flames Pass Portal and selecting "Report Lost Flames Card."

A student should visit ID & Campus Services in person with his/her found Flames Pass to reactivate it.

C. FLAMES CASH. Flames Cash is a prepaid declining balance account that is accepted at Liberty University and a variety of merchants. For a complete list of participating locations, visit the Card Services website.

D. ID AND CAMPUS SERVICES CONTACT INFORMATION AND LOCATION

Montview Student Union, Room 1720 M–F 8:00 a.m.–5:00 p.m.; closed for convocation (434) 582-7771

CampusServices@liberty.edu

Liberty.edu/ID&CampusServices | Liberty.edu/FlamesPass

Facebook.com/FlamesPass

VII. STUDENT HEALTH SERVICES

Neither Liberty University nor Liberty Law offers health insurance coverage to students or their families. However, law students may obtain partial health coverage through the <u>American Bar Association's Law School Division</u>. To acquire information about the available insurance plans and/or to apply for coverage, law students should visit the <u>American Bar Association's Law School Division insurance benefit website</u>. Contact the Liberty Law ABA Student Representative of the SBA if further assistance is needed.

Student Health Fee

Your physical and emotional well-being directly impact not only your academic performance, but also every aspect of your life at Liberty. Having convenient access to the health care you need, as well as preventive care, can make all the difference —no more putting off going to the doctor because of the cost!

Liberty University and its counseling program are partnered with nationally recognized CVFP-Medical Group to provide students with quality medical and mental health services, health promotion, and preventive care. A \$170 student health fee built into tuition and fees each semester will cover a wide variety of services in our Student Health Center, including:

- Physician, nurse practitioner, and physician's assistant office visits
- Acute care visits
- In-office lab tests and diagnostics (including blood draws, EKGs, and basic X-rays)
- Annual physicals

• Chronic disease management for asthma, diabetes, auto-immune disorders, and other long-term conditions

- Coordination of care with specialists
- Preventive care visits
- Nutritional and health coaching
- Up to six counseling sessions per year
- Unlimited visits to the Student Health Center

These services will be available to full- and part-time students and will be provided by licensed physicians, midlevel providers, nurses, X-ray technicians, medical assistants, and counselors who are committed to caring for you and your health.

We believe that every student should be able to seek the quality care they need without delay. This new program will eliminate many costs not covered by primary health insurance, including co-pays and co-insurance. Some specialized lab procedures or diagnostic testing may fall outside the scope of the services provided and require a small fee;* and while scheduled visits may be canceled that day, there is a \$10 charge for simply not showing up. But every effort will be made to keep costs at a minimum, and additional charges will be billed directly to your primary health insurance through the CVFP-Medical Group's central billing office.

Liberty is committed to your good health—and to ensuring that the health care you need is there for you when you need it.

*All charges for excluded services will be personally covered by the patient. Excluded services include visits to CVFP Diagnostic or Immediate Care centers or the emergency room, hospitalizations, inpatient care, fiberglass casts, splints, DME, allergy shots, B12 injections, all vaccines/immunizations (influenza vaccine only one included in health fee), services performed outside the Student Health Center, specialist services, or counseling above the allotted six visits per year. Some durable medical equipment may be available for limited use at no charge.

For any questions regarding the Student Health Fee, please contact studenthealthrecords@liberty.edu

Liberty University Student Health Center (LUSHC)

The Liberty University Student Health Center is a family and occupational medical service available to all students, staff, and faculty and their families at Liberty University. Medical care at the Health Center is provided by Central Virginia Family Physicians (CVFP), an established independent practice with nine regional family practice offices and three urgent care facilities. The LUSHC is located in the bottom of Commons 3, 1606 Regents Pkwy.

Hours: 8:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m., Monday-Thursday

8:00 a.m.–5:00 p.m. Friday (no weekend hours) *Summer*: 8:00 a.m.–5:00 p.m., Monday–Friday

If you have an emergency after hours and are located on campus, contact LUPD at ext. 3911 or (434) 592-3911. If you are off campus, go to the nearest emergency department or dial 911 from your telephone.

LUSHC encourages appointments to be made, but understands that urgent issues do come up. Students may walk into the clinic and will be assessed by a nurse as to the level of care needed. To schedule an appointment, please call (434) 338-7774.

VIII. PARKING AND PUBLIC SAFETY

A. PARKING DECALS

- 1. Any motor vehicle (including motorcycles, motorbikes, and mopeds) or bicycle operated or parked on property owned or controlled by Liberty University must display a valid Liberty University parking permit or pass. The type of permit or pass indicates the areas in which a vehicle must be parked.
- 2. Students must register for their parking permits or passes with the <u>Liberty University Police Department</u>. The Police Department provides a registration site in a prominent place on campus during the first few weeks of school for students to obtain their parking permits or passes. To receive a permit, the online registration form must be completed and submitted electronically.
- 3. Students must abide by all parking rules and regulations as stated on the <u>Liberty University Police Department</u> webpages.

B. LIBERTY UNIVERSITY POLICE DEPARTMENT (LUPD)

- 1. The Liberty University Police Department (LUPD) provides 24-hour-a-day patrol protection of police, security, and emergency medical services to the campus, parking lots, residence halls, and other properties owned or controlled by the university.
- 2. LUPD officers are duly sworn with full law enforcement powers and responsibilities, identical to those of the local police or sheriff's department in any local community.
- 3. LUPD reminds students that safety is a community responsibility. A truly safe campus can only be achieved through active participation of all persons who reside, work, study, or visit on campus.
- 4. LUPD Contact Information:
 - a. On-campus Emergency Services (Police, Fire, EMS): 592-3911.
 - b. Non-Emergency and Escort Service: 592-7641.

C. PERSONAL ACCIDENTS

In the event of an accident on the campus of Liberty University, students must call LUPD at (434) 592-3911 immediately and report the accident.

<u>Student Accident Insurance.</u> As of August 1, 2015, Liberty University, through the Office of Risk Management, provides a \$10,000 accident insurance policy benefiting all **residential students** attending the Lynchburg, Virginia campus. Coverage is not available to online students.

While this coverage is not intended to be a substitute for the student's primary health insurance, it will respond, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, to accidental injury sustained by the residential student when there is no coverage or when the student has co-payments or deductibles remaining after having filed with their primary insurer.

Students are covered for accidental injuries including those related to intramural sports, official club sports and intercollegiate sports on a 24/7 worldwide basis subject to the terms, conditions, and limits of coverage found in the policy. For more information, students and parents should click this link for the claims administrator.

IX. STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

- A. **PARTICIPATION.** Participating in a student organization is an excellent way to meet fellow students and other legal professionals and to benefit from programs aimed at increasing the understanding of specific areas of the law. The Office of Student Affairs and the Student Bar Association are committed to assisting the action of organizations that both reflect the diverse goals of students and enhance the Liberty Law's unique mission.
- B. **STUDENT BAR ASSOCIATION (SBA).** Students are responsible for the formation and administration of their own governmental structure, the election of officers, and, subject to faculty approval, the content of the SBA Constitution and bylaws. The SBA shall endeavor to reflect the diverse interests of the student body and to encourage student interaction among students holding various viewpoints.
- C. CRITERIA FOR STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS. To be recognized as a Liberty Law student club or organization, a group should meet the requirements outlined in the SBA Constitution, Article XIV and Section II of its By-laws. Recognized student clubs or organizations must request and receive permission from Liberty Law's Office of Student Affairs before they may meet on campus, advertise, distribute or post materials, or use any University or law school facilities for their activities or events. No student organization shall be approved, recognized or permitted to meet on campus, advertise, distribute or post materials, or use University or law school facilities if the statements, positions, doctrines, policies, constitutions, bylaws, platforms, activities or events of such organization, its parent,

affiliate, chapter or similarly named group (even if the similarly named group is not the actual parent, affiliate or chapter) are inconsistent or in conflict with the distinctly Christian mission of the University, the law school, the Academic Honor Code, the Personal Code of Honor, or the policies and procedures promulgated by the University or Liberty Law. The University and Liberty Law reserve the right to refuse the use of their facilities for any reason to any student club, organization, activity, or event.

Consistent with the Academic Honor Code and the Personal Code of Honor, all students, student organizations, and faculty and staff of Liberty University and Liberty Law have a responsibility to uphold the moral and ethical standards of this institution and personally confront those who do not.

X. DINING SERVICES

Various dining options are available at numerous locations on the main campus and in Green Hall where the law school is located. Resident and commuter meal plans are available. <u>Liberty University Dining Services</u> offers more information.

XI. STUDENT MAILBOXES, LOCKERS, AND BULLETIN BOARDS

A. LOCKERS. Storage lockers are provided by the law school as a courtesy to the students. Locker use is optional. The student is responsible for purchasing a standard padlock to keep the locker's contents secure. Liberty University School of Law will not be responsible for lost items or items stolen from the lockers. Each student utilizing a locker has an affirmative duty to report any damages to the locker to the Director of Student Affairs.

The student must keep the locker clean and in good working order. If a locker requires repair due to damage caused by the student assigned to the locker, the student shall be responsible for all repair costs. Any materials or belongings left behind by a student after voluntary or involuntary withdrawal, or the student's graduation, become property of Liberty Law.

If a student uses a locker without registering with the Director of Student Affairs and secures it with a lock, the lock will be cut off. The contents will be retained by the Office of Student Affairs or placed in a designated lost and found receptacle.

B. STUDENT BULLETIN BOARDS. All materials posted on bulletin boards must first be approved by the Director of Student Affairs. Good judgment is expected in submitting materials for posting. The Office of Student Affairs reserves the right to deny any material that is deemed inappropriate for Liberty Law's environment and to remove any outdated materials.

XII. UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE

The Liberty Postal Services Office, located in Green Hall, is a full-service United States Post Office. The hours of operation are 8:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Monday through Friday and 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. Saturday; the post office is closed on Sunday during the semesters. On weekdays, it closes from noon until 1:00 p.m. (for lunch) and during Convocation. Hours may vary during breaks.

XIII. UNIVERSITY BOOKSTORE

The Liberty University Bookstore is housed within a full service Barnes and Noble Bookstore located on the main campus. Listing of merchandise and services as well as store hours can be found at Liberty Bookstore.

XIV. COMPUTER REQUIREMENTS, USE, AND SUPPORT

A. COMPUTER REQUIREMENTS

- 1. Liberty Law does not require law students to own a computer.
- 2. Liberty University's <u>IT Marketplace</u> provides computer specifications for students who currently own or wish to purchase a computer. Liberty Law recommends that law students consult this website for updated recommendations for hardware and software to achieve optimum computer performance and network support.

B. PURCHASING A COMPUTER

- 1. Liberty University has agreements with computer manufacturers to offer special pricing for Liberty students. For more information, visit the IT Marketplace.
- 2. Laptop computers are popular with law students due to their portability, usefulness in class, wireless capability anywhere in the law school, and use during exams. However, students are not required to purchase a laptop for law school attendance.

C. PURCHASING SOFTWARE

The University's <u>IT Marketplace</u> provides up to 80% off normal retail of Microsoft software for Liberty University students and law students.

D. CLASSROOM COMPUTER USAGE

- 1. Only portable computers may be used in the classroom.
- 2. Classrooms are equipped with electrical outlets (two per table) and wireless capabilities to accommodate the use of laptop computers during class.
- 3. Use of printers in the classroom is prohibited.
- 4. Computer volume should be set so that no audible signal is heard.
- 5. Screen savers should be set to a black screen ("none").
- 6. Professors reserve the right to prohibit all laptop usage in classrooms, subject to any disability accommodation. When a professor permits the use of laptops, if the use of a computer causes a disruption in the classroom, the professor may require that such usage be discontinued. Internet searches unrelated to any classroom activity is prohibited. Participation in social media or use of instant messaging is forbidden in class.

E. LIBERTY UNIVERSITY PROVIDES COMPUTER SUPPORT TO LAW STUDENTS

HelpDesk

Users: All Students Contact: 434-592-7800

Hours: Check website or call for current hours of operation.

Location: GH 1539

F. LIBERTY LAW EXAMINATION SOFTWARE

- 1. The law school offers students the opportunity to type midterm and final examinations in a secured word-processing environment using <u>Exam4</u>
 <u>software</u>. (This is the same software chosen by the Virginia Board of Bar Examiners for the Virginia bar examination). Exam4 blocks disallowed materials, protects the examination with frequent autosaves and backups, and encrypts the examination file for security. All students who elect to type their examinations must use the Exam4 software. Instructions for downloading, installing, and testing the software are provided two weeks before law school exams begin.
- 2. Exam4 URL for supported operating systems: http://www.exam4.com/support/#hardware

G. LIBERTY LAW STUDENT PRINTING SERVICES:

1. Printing on Campus:

- There are only two printer names on the Liberty University campus.

 - ➤ \\\langle \langle \
- Print jobs sent to HP-B&W can be printed from *any student printer on campus*.
- Print jobs sent to HP-Color can be printed from *any <u>color</u> student printer on campus*.
- To print from your personal device, visit <u>Liberty Helpdesk DIY</u> page and search "Printing" to find step by step directions.
- Once print job is sent, log into a printer using your LU username and password and tap "Release Print Job" to print.
- For all questions pertaining to printers or printing accounts, please call Liberty's IT Helpdesk at 434-592-7800 for assistance.

2. Student Printer Locations:

- Law Library Computer Lab
 - ➤ Black and white printer (can also be used to make copies and scan documents to email)
 - Color printer (*print only*)
- Phase 3 area
 - ➤ Black and white printer (*print only*)

3. Printing Fees (Subject to change):

- 4.5¢ per sheet for black and white
- 35¢ per sheet for color
- Print costs are charged to and billed directly to your Liberty account.
- Liberty University is not responsible for print charges associated with the following types of issues:
 - Blank pages
 - > Dissatisfaction with print results as a result of user-defined settings
 - ➤ Jobs that result in an unexpectedly large number of pages

XV. DRESS CODE

The School of Law requires its students to maintain a neat, modest, well-groomed appearance whenever the student is in the Law School or at any off-campus educational site. The professional attire dress code is to be maintained whenever school is in session on the campus, including but not limited to, the administration areas, classrooms, library, and court rooms from 8:00 a.m. until 5:00 p.m. Monday through Friday.

For all students, the University-issued identification badge must be carried at all times.

A. PROFESSIONAL ATTIRE FOR WOMEN

Acceptable professional attire for female students will be conservatively fitting blouses, sweaters and jackets with skirts, full-length dress slacks, khaki-style pants, or dresses; and dress sandals or shoes. The length of skirts must be long or approximately at (or just above) the knees. Skirt and dress slits must be conservative, and midriffs may not be exposed. No visible straps or cleavage on tops. All clothing must be modest. Hats are not permitted.

B. PROFESSIONAL ATTIRE FOR MEN

Acceptable professional attire for male students will be sport coats (optional), collared or button down shirts, polo shirts, sweaters/vests, ties (optional), dress slacks, khakis, socks, and oxfords or loafer style shoes. Hats and sneakers are not permitted.

C. GENERAL APPEARANCE GUIDELINES FOR ALL STUDENTS

The exhibition of "non-traditional" jewelry (i.e., wearing of earrings by male students, nose or belly-button piercing by any student) is unacceptable. Reasonable efforts shall be made to cover tattoos. Facial hair should be neatly trimmed. Hairstyles will be in an appropriate fashion for a professional look.

AFTER-HOURS, WEEKEND DRESS CODE

Casual dress will be permitted in the law school after 5:00 p.m. on weekdays and all day on Saturday and Sunday. Casual dress consists of neat, clean, modest attire and shoes. Any messages or images on attire should be consistent with general school guidelines. Swimming pool attire should be modest for men and modest, one-piece suits for women.

XVI. STUDENT POLICIES

A. MANDATORY EVENTS

Students missing mandatory events (professionalism series, court visits, etc.) are subject to reprimand and/or other penalties as the Associate Dean of Student Development and/or the Director of Student Affairs may direct. Such penalty may include (but is not limited to)

community service hours, late registration, and/or remedial training as directed. Failure to comply with the terms of an imposed penalty may result in the loss of good standing with the law school.

B. FOOD AND DRINK IN THE CLASSROOMS AND OTHER LAW SCHOOL FACILITIES

Food is permitted in the student cafés and classroom 1740 (during student organization meetings) only. Additional mealtime accommodations include Tilley Café located in the Tilley Student Center in Green Hall. Beverages in approved containers are permitted in all classrooms and law school facilities except the Supreme Courtroom. Only hard-sided containers with screw top or pressure-closing lids are approved containers. Vending machine type cans or bottles and cardboard, plastic or Styrofoam cups with or without plastic lids are not approved containers. Water in plastic containers with screw-top lids is permitted in law school facilities such as classrooms, Ehrhorn Library, and the Supreme Courtroom. Water bottle dispensers may be found at the water fountains.

C. STUDENT EMAIL POLICY

1. Anti-Spam Policy

Spam is unsolicited bulk electronic mail. Spamming is the distribution of unsolicited bulk electronic mail.

Liberty University prohibits the distribution of unsolicited bulk electronic mail to more than twenty-five users. This limitation includes the total aggregate of emails which covers a similar subject matter or theme even though they are sent in separate bulk transmissions to fewer than twenty-five users. In other words, this limitation is exceeded if a sender either acts alone or in concert with another to send more than one email covering a single subject matter or theme and where the total aggregate of all emails total more than twenty-five. This policy does not apply to the use of Blackboard or to private email list servers.

The Office of the President of Liberty University and the administration and faculty of Liberty Law maintain the right to send unsolicited bulk electronic mail to its law students pursuant to this policy.

2. Approved Bulk Electronic Mail

The Liberty Law Student Bar Association (SBA) may send bulk electronic mail to announce the time and location of SBA sponsored or related activities, and such email may discuss the various subjects related to the SBA and its activities and may solicit responses from the student body relevant to its activities. All other bulk electronic mail must be presented to the Director of Student Affairs and approved for distribution before

being sent to other students, faculty, or staff. Mailing advertisements, general personal statements or comments, and bulk email used to propagate personal views that foster division or defame or tend to defame another student, staff, faculty, or the institution of the University or Liberty Law are not approved uses of Liberty University's electronic mail system.

Thomas Road Baptist Church, Liberty University, Liberty Law, and any affiliated ministry or entity of any of them, may send bulk electronic email to the students, faculty, and staff so long as the email is approved by a person acting under authority and with authorization to send such email.

3. How to Send Bulk Emails to Students

When sending authorized bulk emails to students, the sender should place the recipient email addresses in the "Bcc" section and then place the sender's email address in the "To" section. This method of sending emails will protect the confidentiality of the students. If a student replies, the response will come back to the sender but will not be distributed to the other email recipients.

The Academic Honor Code, Personal Code of Honor, Policy on Students with Disabilities, Racial Harassment, Sexual Harassment, and Nondiscrimination Policies are all found in Section Eight of this handbook.

Section Six: LAW LIBRARY

I. LAW LIBRARY USE

Ehrhorn Law Library provides the students, faculty, and staff of Liberty University School of Law with ready access to a specialized collection of print and electronic legal resources. Other Liberty University faculty members and graduate students may access the law library for legal research by showing their Flames Pass at the Circulation Desk. Liberty University undergraduate students may use the law library for faculty-directed legal research assignments with prior approval of the director of law library or head of Access and Emerging Technologies.

The law library facilities are also available to members of the bar, the judiciary, and scholars needing access to the unique collections at the law library. All visitors must present a bar identification and/or photo identification at the Circulation Desk.

II. HOURS OF LIBRARY OPERATION

Monday–Friday, 7:00 a.m. to midnight Saturday, 10:00 a.m. to 10 p.m. Sunday, 2:00–8:00 p.m.

This schedule may change during exams, holidays, and summer. All variations to the schedule are published in advance and are posted at the law library entrance and on the website.

Law students have 24-hour badge access to the library. After-hours study is also available in the law student study center. During this after-hours period, students are asked to please keep the following protocol in mind for security purposes:

- Only persons affiliated with the law school should be allowed to enter the law library.
- The doors to the law school or library should not be propped open under any circumstances.
- LUPD should be contacted for emergencies and other safety concerns:

Emergency: 434-592-3911

Non-emergency: 434-592-7641

- Students are prohibited from going behind the Circulation Desk.
- The dry erase markers and materials will be on the library counter for use in the study rooms; and materials should be returned and walls wiped down after use.

III. LIBRARY SERVICES

A. REFERENCE SERVICES

Librarians are available for reference assistance during regular work hours. Reference questions can also be directed via email to our "Ask a Librarian" service at lawref@liberty.edu or by using the Research Assistance Request Form on the law library website under Services to Law Students.

Circulation Desk staff can also assist with locating materials.

B. ONLINE CATALOG, Ad Fontes

Books and other materials in the collection can be located by searching the law library's online catalog, *Ad Fontes* ("back to the sources"), located through any web browser at http://adfontes.liberty.edu. *Ad Fontes* displays whether an item is on the shelf, on reserve, checked out, on order, or recently received. If the item is checked out, *Ad Fontes* displays the item due date.

C. INTERLIBRARY LOAN

Although the law library maintains an excellent collection of legal and law-related materials, some books needed for research projects may need to be borrowed from other libraries. Interlibrary loan request forms are available at the Circulation Desk. Requested material typically requires seven to ten days to arrive by mail. Borrowers will be charged for any fines or other fees assessed by the lending library if an item is late, damaged, or not returned at all.

IV. GENERAL POLICIES

Like the classroom, the law library is a focal point for law school community cooperation. For three years law students will be using library resources alongside their classmates, many of whom they will encounter throughout their professional lives. It is essential that law students share these resources and refrain from inappropriate, offensive, or unfair conduct. Law library polices are subject to change at any time as required. These rules and procedures apply only to Ehrhorn Law Library. The Jerry Falwell Library may have different rules and procedures.

A. QUIET

To be conducive to study and research, the law library needs to be quiet. Conversations with other patrons are to be kept to a minimum and kept as soft-spoken as possible. Cell phones and all other electronic devices are to be kept on their silent settings. Patrons should alert a librarian or staff member about others who are causing a disturbance.

B. FOOD AND DRINK

The Law Library wants to provide all patrons with a comfortable and welcoming study environment.

Library users who consume food or drinks in the law library must do so in a manner that maintains a clean, safe library and that minimizes the risk of damage to library books, equipment and other property.

We allow beverage consumption in the law library so long as beverages are in containers with tops, lids, or caps.

We allow "judicious" food consumption in the library. Please use good judgment and be respectful and considerate of other patrons when consuming food in the library. Patrons may not consume hot, noisy, smelly, or messy foods in any area of the law library; such items should be taken to the student lounge/breakrooms. The law library staff reserves the right to require that a patron consume food outside of the library if that patron's food consumption is disturbing the study environment for other library patrons. Failure to comply may result in loss of library privileges or other disciplinary action.

Please discard all wrappers and empty containers, clean up after yourself, and report any food or beverage spills to library staff so that we can alert our maintenance crews.

C. AVAILABLE STUDY AREAS

The library provides ample study space for students. Large study tables, individual study carrels, and a variety of soft seating options are available for student use throughout the library. No personal items may be left in those study areas (assigned study carrels are excepted). The library maintains an open seating policy where seating is not assigned or reserved.

Law Library carrels are assigned by class level at the beginning of each fall semester and must be cleared of personal items at the end of each semester. Please contact the library before classes begin for details or consult the library webpage.

Group study rooms are for the sole use of law students. All others will be asked to vacate the group study room. Group study rooms are intended for collaborative work between two or more law students. Individual law students may use an available group study room, but will be asked to study elsewhere if a group needs to use the room. No personal items may be left in the group study rooms.

All personal items left in a group study room or in an individual study carrel before or after

carrel assignment, will be collected and available for retrieval from the library's lost and found at the library's circulation desk for a limited time.

D. CODE OF HONOR

Conduct within the law library is governed by the Liberty University School of Law Academic Honor Code and Personal Code of Honor.

V. CIRCULATION POLICIES

Due to the specialized nature of the law collection, many materials may be used only in the law library. The following are examples of items that do not circulate outside the law library: statutes, session laws, reporters, citators, digests, encyclopedias, microforms, individual volumes from multi-volume treatises, loose-leaf services, reference materials, periodicals, and reserve materials.

A. GENERAL CIRCULATION

Books from the circulating collection can be checked out by law students for three (3) weeks. In order to check out law library materials, a valid Flames Pass must be presented. Due dates are printed on a slip at the time of check-out. Circulating materials may be renewed once unless there is a hold on the item. Renewals can be performed in person at the Circulation Desk, online (http://adfontes.liberty.edu/vwebv/login), or over the telephone during regular library hours. All materials are subject to recall once the original borrowing period has expired. Materials needed for course reserve are subject to recall at any time.

B. RESERVE MATERIALS

Reserve materials must be requested at the Circulation Desk. Materials are on reserve due to high demand or at the request of a faculty member for a particular course. Most reserve materials may be borrowed for four hours. Reserve materials should be used only within the library.

C. MISSING MATERIALS

For material not found at the appropriate location in the law library, the Circulation Desk has missing item forms. A search will be made for the missing item, and the student will be contacted when the item has been located.

VI. FINES

- A. Overdue fines are assessed according to the following schedule:
 - 1. Reserve materials: \$1 per hour for each hour that the item is returned late; \$30

maximum.

- 2. Non-reserve books: 20 cents per day; \$10 maximum.
- 3. Lost books: Items more than 45 days overdue will be considered lost and the student will be charged for the replacement.

B. Borrowing privileges will be suspended when a student has accrued fines of \$50 or more OR has more than three (3) overdue books checked out. Borrowing privileges will be restored once the item is returned and the fine is paid. Interlibrary loan materials are also subject to late fines, at the discretion of the lending library. See III.C. Interlibrary Loan on page 2, Section Six, Law Library, for details.

Section Seven: CAREER SERVICES AND ALUMNI AFFAIRS

The Center for Career and Professional Development (CCPD) provides comprehensive support services and resources to help current students and alumni explore and discover their career options and goals. We also help students prepare for interviews, perfect résumés, locate professional opportunities, and obtain jobs (including internships and externships). Students are encouraged to begin interacting with CCPD from the start of their first year in law school, and to continue to work closely with the office throughout law school and their careers. We offer a comprehensive program of career and professional development activities including personalized career coaching, résumé and cover letter workshops, job and career opportunity postings, ongoing résumé and cover letter reviews, interview skills training and mock interviews, and guidance on engaging with professionals in the legal and business fields. Employers may visit Liberty Law School to participate in various events such as on-campus interview (OCI) sessions, and may also request résumé collection services. Attorneys and business professionals often visit the law school to share their professional insight, expertise and career development advice with the student body. CCPD also plans special functions that offer valuable networking opportunities for students, alumni, and employers.

Liberty Law School's career professionals continually meet with prospective employers, and attend bar association meetings, conferences, and workshops (along with other events) to establish positive relationships which create career opportunities for our students. Students may work as interns, externs and summer associates in public and private sector legal and business organizations, including law firms, non-profit organizations, and government entities. During the academic year, students may seek part-time employment and internship opportunities. CCPD encourages all students to consider full-time employment or externships during the summer months. Liberty Law students and graduates work in various roles across the nation, both during the summer and upon graduation.

ALUMNI AFFAIRS

It is the goal and desire of Liberty Law School to continue a relationship with all students beyond their time in law school. Following graduation, every alumnus automatically becomes a lifelong member of the Liberty Law Alumni Association (LLAA), which works in conjunction with CCPD to support and guide alumni throughout their careers.

Programming and services offered include regional alumni events, five and ten-year class reunions, student mentoring opportunities, career support and achievement recognition, continuing legal education (CLE) credits, United States Supreme Court admissions opportunities, and opportunities to give financially. The purpose of the programming and services offered is to enrich the professional and personal lives of alumni, provide opportunities for networking, and build the capacity of the LLAA.

Section Eight: ADMINISTRATIVE POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

I. PREAMBLE

Liberty University School of Law ("Liberty Law") is comprised of a network of students, alumni, faculty, staff, and supporters that together form a community based upon the truth of the Bible. This truth defines our view of community and what values we seek to affirm through our honor codes. At the core of these codes are two key concepts: a belief in the dignity of all persons and an insistence on the existence of objective truth. These concepts are further defined in our foundational statements, including our <u>Doctrinal Statement</u>, our <u>Philosophy of Education and Mission Statement</u>, the Statement of Professional Ethics for the Faculty, and our Law Student Handbook. Together, these statements situate Liberty Law within the long tradition of university culture, which in its beginnings was distinctively Christian, designed to preserve and advance truth.

Anyone, whether Christian or non-Christian, who shares our values and goals, is welcome in our community. We want all students to feel comfortable in our community of learning, and we extend to all of our students our personal and academic resources, with the goalof fostering spiritual growth, character development, and the ability to gain knowledge of the theory and practice of law.

While we understand that not everyone will agree with the statements that follow, we do expect our students to respect and uphold these standards by abiding by the Personal Honor Code and the Academic Honor Code while enrolled at Liberty University. Abiding by the principles and behaviors established in these codes contributes to the success of our students and the strengthening of the Liberty community.

II. ACADEMIC HONOR CODE

A. PREAMBLE

The Liberty University School of Law Academic Honor Code is an integral part of the law school community. This community consists of individuals of diverse backgrounds and experiences dedicated to obtaining a superior legal education in fidelity to the Christian faith expressed through the Holy Scriptures. Central to preserving this community is the personal commitment of students to conduct themselves in a manner that reflects the highest ideals of moral virtue and professionalism. To this end, the Academic Honor Code sets forth the disciplinary procedures that apply when academic misconduct by a law student is alleged to have occurred. All students are charged with notice of this Academic Honor Code and the mechanism for its enforcement.

B. ACADEMIC MISCONDUCT

Academic misconduct includes, but is not limited to, plagiarism, cheating, and falsification.

1. Plagiarism

Plagiarism is the intentional or reckless failure to give sufficient attribution in traditional academically accepted form to the words, ideas, or data of others that the student has incorporated into work the student submits for academic credit, publication, qualification for a law school organization, or other benefit and that may reasonably mislead the reader as to the true source of the words, ideas, or data. To avoid the appearance of plagiarism, students must conscientiously provide sufficient attribution. Attribution is sufficient if it adequately informs the reader of the true source of the words, ideas, or data. Footnote references alone are not sufficient if material is incorporated within the text verbatim or virtually verbatim. Students who have any question whether they have provided sufficient attribution are responsible for obtaining guidance from their professor or other person to whom they are submitting their work.

2. Cheating

Cheating is a form of dishonesty in which a student attempts to give the appearance of a level of knowledge or skill that the student has not obtained, gives unauthorized aid, or wrongly takes advantage of another's work product. Examples include, but are not limited to:

- Copying from another person's work on an examination or an assignment; or
- Allowing another student to copy any portion of one's work on an examination or an assignment using unauthorized materials or giving or receiving any other unauthorized assistance on an examination or an assignment; or
- Taking an examination or completing an assignment for another, or permitting another to take an examination or to complete an assignment for the student; or
- Failing to immediately stop when the proctor of an exam being administered to the student announces the time allotted for the exam is concluded.

3. Falsification

Falsification is a form of dishonesty in which a student misrepresents the truth, invents facts, or distorts the origin or content of information used as authority. Examples include, but are not limited to:

- Dishonestly answering or providing information in the law school application process; or
- Citing a source that is known not to exist; or
- Attributing to a source ideas and information that are not included in the source; or
- Citing a source in support of a proposition that is known not to support such proposition; or
- Citing a source in a bibliography when the source was neither cited in the body of the paper nor consulted; or
- Intentionally distorting the meaning or applicability of data; or
- Inventing data or statistical results to support conclusions.

C. AFFIRMATIVE DUTIES

As future lawyers with the duty under the appropriate state standards governing professional conduct to report ethical violations, Liberty law students have the affirmative duty to report promptly to a member of the faculty or administration all circumstances they have reason to believe constitute a violation of the Academic Honor Code. Breach of this duty shall itself constitute a violation of the Academic Honor Code.

If requested by any party to a proceeding referenced in § 8, it is the duty of every law student to give testimony or evidence relevant to any alleged violation of the Academic Honor Code, and breach of this duty shall itself constitute a breach of the Academic Honor Code.

D. PROCEDURE FOR INVESTIGATION, ADJUDICATION, AND SANCTION OF ACADEMIC HONOR CODE VIOLATIONS

1. Processing Allegations

When an alleged violation of the Academic Honor Code has been reported to the faculty or administration, the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs (Academic Dean) shall be informed of the allegation. Any member of the administration, faculty, or staff having knowledge of a violation of the Academic Honor Code shall likewise communicate the violation to the Academic Dean.

2. Admission of Violation of Academic Honor Code by Student

Where an alleged violation of the Academic Honor Code arises and the student admits the infraction, the Academic Dean may address the allegation in the first instance and may refer the matter to the Dean of the law school with his findings and recommendations without referring the matter to the Conduct Review Committee (CRC). The Dean of the Law School may resolve the matter in the same manner as if the CRC had found by clear and convincing evidence that the student had violated the Academic

Honor Code and submitted to the Dean of the Law School its finding.

3. Referral to Conduct Review Committee

Where the student alleged to have violated the Academic Honor Code does not admit the allegation and the Academic Dean believes probable cause exists to support the allegation, the Academic Dean shall timely refer the matter to the Conduct Review Committee (CRC) in the manner provided herein.

E. DEAN OF LAW SCHOOL NOT DISQUALIFIED FOR CONSULTATION

The Academic Dean may discuss with the Dean of the law school an alleged student violation of the Academic Honor Code for advice, counseling, or other intervention even if a student has not admitted guilt to an allegation. Neither referral of the alleged misconduct of a student to the Academic Dean nor action by the Dean of the law school pursuant to the provisions of § 8. III. disqualifies the Dean of the law school from future action in the matter should it proceed through the CRC.

III. PERSONAL CODE OF HONOR

A. PREFACE

A chaste, honorable, and virtuous life encompasses many principles, including, but not limited to, respect for authority, respect for the human dignity of others, respect for all institutional policies, avoidance of physically threatening or violent acts towards others, and personal self-control. A violation of these or similar principles may result in serious disciplinary action or, where appropriate, may prompt pastoral counseling. The Personal Code of Honor sets forth the disciplinary procedures that apply when non-academic misconduct by a law student is alleged to have occurred. Students are charged with notice of this Personal Code of Honor. New students shall be required to sign a statement indicating that they have received and read the Personal Code of Honor.

B. CONDUCT THAT UNDERMINES THE SAFETY, MISSION, OR REPUTATION OF THE SCHOOL

Acts that may reasonably undermine the safety, mission, or reputation of the law school or university are violations of the Personal Code of Honor. Examples of such acts include, but are not limited to:

- Commission of a crime or an intentional tort; or
- Violations of institutional policies, including standards of dress; or
- Conduct that may reasonably tend to cause public embarrassment to the law school, the university, or their representatives, students, or employees; or

• Knowingly filing false reports of violations of law school rules, except that no sanction shall follow from reports made in good faith.

C. SEXUAL, PHYSICAL, OR VERBAL MISCONDUCT

Respect for the dignity of each individual as a person created in God's image is fundamental to the institutional culture desired at Liberty University School of Law. Misconduct that is contrary to the teachings of the Christian faith and constitutes a violation of the law school's Personal Code of Honor includes, but is not limited to:

- Sexually-oriented joking or comments; or
- Unwelcome touching or any touching of a sexual nature; or
- Sexually-oriented comments about an individual's body; or
- Offensive or crude language directed at individuals or a group of individuals; or
- Display of objects or pictures that depict nudity or are otherwise sexual in nature; or
- Persistent, unwanted attempts to change a casual or friendly relationship into a romantic or more intimate one; or
- Verbal or physical abuse; or
- Non-marital sexual relations or the encouragement or advocacy of any form of sexual behavior that would undermine the Christian identity or faith mission of the University constitute morally inappropriate sexual misconduct and constitute violations of this Personal Code of Honor.
- Cohabiting with a member of the opposite gender, who is not the law student's spouse or family member, either for the purpose of engaging in a sexual relationship, or in a manner which gives the appearance that the law student is engaging in a sexual relationship. Law students are encouraged to know and abide by common-sense guidelines to avoid the appearance of impropriety.

Violations of the racial or sexual harassment policies within this Student Handbook shall constitute *prima facie* violations of this Personal Code of Honor. Further, sexual discriminationis covered under Title IX, which is also a violation of this Personal Code of Honor as well as the Liberty Way. Section X of this document outlines Law School procedures relating to Title IX misconduct. The Liberty University Office of Equity and Compliance is responsible for developing and administering the University's <u>Discrimination, Harassment, and Sexual Misconduct Policy</u>. That policy may be found at: https://www.liberty.edu/title-ix/wp-content/uploads/sites/126/2020/08/Liberty-University-Discrimination-Harassment-and-Sexual-Misconduct-Policy-published_081420.pdf.

D. ABUSIVE OR THREATENING CONDUCT

Liberty University School of Law is committed to providing students and employees a safe environment. Therefore, any words, actions, or behavior intended to cause physical injury (to others or self), threaten any individual, or cause an individual to have reasonable fear for his or

her safety will not be tolerated.

E. PORNOGRAPHY

Involvement with pornographic, erotic, obscene, indecent, or other similarly offensive materials, expressions, or conduct is inconsistent with the Personal Code of Honor and the Christian faith. Use of the university's computing network to obtain or distribute pornographic material constitutes a violation of the Personal Code of Honor.

F. PROHIBITED SUBSTANCES

The law school seeks to provide a contraband-free, healthy, and safe learning environment. To this end, no student may misuse legal drugs or other legal medications; or use, possess, distribute, or sell alcohol, illegal drugs or other legally defined contraband, or tobacco products.

G. PROCEDURE FOR INVESTIGATION AND DISPOSITION OF VIOLATIONS OF THE PERSONAL HONOR CODE

1. Evaluation of Allegation

Students may report observed incidents they believe demonstrate violations of this policy to the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development or to the Director of Student Affairs. When an alleged violation of the Personal Code of Honor has come to the attention of the faculty, staff, or administration, that allegation shall be referred to the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development, who will compile and review relevant information pertaining to the situation and report to the Dean, Campus Police, or other LU authorities if deemed necessary. If the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development determines that the matter falls under the purview of Title IX, the matter shall bereferred to the LU Executive Director of Equity and Compliance/Title IX Coordinator and investigated/disposed according to the policies and procedures stipulated in § 8.X of this Handbook. Otherwise, the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development shall determine whether the case would best be resolved by counseling or is sufficiently serious to merit formal disciplinary procedures.

2. Admission of Personal Code of Honor Violation by Student

Where an allegation of the breach of the Personal Code of Honor is serious enough that the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development believes counseling alone is insufficient to resolve the matter and the student admits the alleged violation, the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development shall refer the matter to the Dean of the law school without referring the matter to the CRC. The Dean of the Law School may resolve the matter in the same manner as if the CRC had found by clear and convincing evidence that the student had violated the Personal Code of Honor and

submitted to the Dean of the Law School its finding.

3. Referral to Conduct Review Committee

Where the student does not admit violating the Personal Honor Code and Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development believes probable cause exists that the student has violated the Code, which, if true, merits discipline, the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development shall timely refer the matter to the Conduct Review Committee (CRC).

4. Dean of Law School Not Disqualified for Consultation

The Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development may discuss with the Dean of the law school an alleged student violation of the Personal Code of Honor for advice, counseling, or other intervention even if a student has not admitted guilt to an allegation. Neither referral of the alleged misconduct of a student to the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development nor action by the Dean of the law school pursuant to the provisions of § 8.II disqualifies the Dean of the law school from future action in the matter should it proceed through the CRC.

H. DISCIPLESHIP CONTRACT

The Dean or his designee shall have the authority to issue a Discipleship Contract requiring specific actions be taken by the student. These steps may include but are not limited to:

- Meeting with a counselor in the Student Counseling Office to receive an
 evaluation and recommended plan of care that will be submitted to the Dean or
 his designee for review; or
- Receiving a psychological evaluation from a licensed counselor at the student's expense, when required by extraordinary circumstances; or
- Meeting with a mentor for a designated length of time.

A student that does not comply with the requirements as outlined in the Discipleship Contract will be in violation of the Personal Honor Code.

I. INTERIM SUSPENSION

The Dean shall retain the authority to impose an Interim (immediate) Suspension if such action is necessary to preserve the safety of persons or property. In this instance, the student will be afforded an Interim Suspension Review and the opportunity to show why the student's continued presence on campus does not constitute a threat to the student, others, or property.

1. Procedures

a. Notification. The Dean or his designee will immediately send an Interim Suspension Letter that states that the student is suspended from the law school and/or banned from entering the law school. If deemed necessary, the Campus Police will be contacted to determine if a ban from campus is needed. The Ban from Campus notice will be included with the Interim Suspension Letter if this is the case. Any bans from the law school and/or the campus will be in effect immediately upon issuance of the notice. The law school will work with the student to provide an alternative means of instruction and no absences accrued during this period will count against the student.

b. Request for Review. Upon receipt of the Interim Suspension Letter, the student may request a review of the suspension by submitting a request to the Dean. The student will be given the opportunity to demonstrate why his/her continued presence on campus does not constitute a threat to themselves, others, or property. As part of the review, the student may be required to submit to an immediate medical/psychological evaluation at his/her expense.

2. Review

During the time of any class activities (including examination periods), the Interim Suspension shall remain in effect for up to five days until the CRC shall meet and determine whether the Interim Suspension shall remain in effect. Outside of the time of any class activities (including examination periods), the Interim Suspension shall remain in effect for up to 30 days or five days from the first day of classes of the next semester, whichever is sooner until the CRC shall meet and determine whether the Interim Suspension shall remain in effect. The CRC shall act on an expedited basis and the CRC shall have discretion to order the parties to appear by electronic means. The Dean or his designee shall have the burden of demonstrating that the Interim Suspension shall remain in effect.

IV. CONDUCT REVIEW COMMITTEE

A. COMPOSITION

1. Not Less Than Three Members; Special Appointments

The Conduct Review Committee (CRC) shall consist of not less than three faculty members appointed by the Academic Dean. Members of the CRC shall serve until replaced. In the event that a member recuses himself, identifies a conflict of interest, or is otherwise unable or unwilling to serve regarding a specific referral/case to the CRC, the member may be replaced for that referral by the Academic Dean's special appointment of another faculty member, or if none are available, by any member of the faculty or staff of Liberty University, or any licensed attorney of any state, or a state or federal judge.

2. Two Members Can Fulfill Duties

Although normally the CRC will commence its duties in every case with not less than three members, the CRC may fulfill its duties with two members, provided that both members agree on the CRC's findings.

B. FINDINGS, RECOMMENDATIONS, SANCTIONS, RECORDS

1. CRC Findings and Recommendations

In each case, the CRC shall make a single finding for each alleged violation contained in the Complaint as defined in § 8.V.E. – the student committed the alleged violation or insufficient evidence was presented to permit a finding that the student committed the alleged offense by clear and convincing evidence. Where the CRC finds that the student committed one or more of the alleged violations, the CRC may prepare written recommended sanctions. Members of the CRC are encouraged to agree on the recommended sanctions, but each member may recommend different sanctions. The CRC shall provide its written findings and any recommendations to the Dean of the law school, the Associate Dean who made the referral, and the student.

2. Recommended Sanctions

a. Recommendations Unlimited

Where the CRC finds a violation, the CRC may recommend to the Dean of the law school any action that its members determine appropriate, including, but not limited to, an academic penalty where a breach of the Academic Honor code has occurred (such as a failing grade); written reprimand; probation, with or without specified conditions, which may include denying participation in co-curricular or extra-curricular activities; suspension from academic participation for a specific period of time or until the occurrence of specified conditions; dismissal from the School of Law; or other sanctions.

b. Sanction Considerations When Plagiarism Found

When determining what sanctions to recommend when plagiarism has been proved, the following factors, among others, shall be relevant: the student's intent to mislead the reader; the degree of recklessness; the quantity of the plagiarized material relative to the author's entire work; and the relative materiality of the plagiarized material.

3. Findings by Majority Vote

The CRC shall timely make its findings by majority vote.

V. CONDUCT REVIEW COMMITTEE PROCEDURES

A. PROCEDURE APPLICABILITY

The same procedures that apply regarding an alleged violation of the Academic Honor Code apply to an alleged violation of the Personal Code of Honor.

B. RIGHT TO PARTICIPATE

The student charged with a violation; any professor or instructor in whose course, seminar, or activity any of the alleged misconduct occurred; and the Associate Dean who referred the matter to the CRC shall have the right to testify, call witnesses, and present any other relevant evidence to the CRC before it deliberates to make its findings and recommendations. The CRC members who participate in the proceedings shall deliberate in the absence of all non-members.

C. PRELIMINARY REFERRAL SUMMARY BY ASSOCIATE DEAN

Prior to filing a charge with the CRC that alleges a violation by a student, the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development, in a matter under the Personal Honor Code, or the Academic Dean, in a matter under the Academic Honor Code, shall provide a summary of the alleged facts, relevant issues, and alleged violations of the applicable code. Ordinarily, student names will not be disclosed to the CRC at this stage of the proceedings. However, students do not have a right to anonymity, and knowledge of a student's identity prior to the student's being charged does not disqualify a CRC member from participating in the CRC determination. The appropriate Associate Dean shall present this statement to the CRC for its preliminary determination of whether purported facts warrant review of the matter as a disciplinary proceeding. If the CRC declines review, the matter will be returned to the appropriate Associate Dean for such non-disciplinary action as the Associate Dean deems appropriate.

D. THE CHARGING COMPLAINT

If the CRC determines that it will review the matter as a disciplinary proceeding, the CRC will inform the appropriate Associate Dean who shall prepare a complaint (the "Complaint"), which shall contain (i) a statement that the student is alleged to have violated the Academic Honor Code, the Personal Honor Code, or both, (ii) a summary statement of the alleged facts, (iii) specification of the violation(s) suggested by the alleged facts, (iv) notice of the relevant code sections, (v) notice of these and any other applicable procedures, and (vi) the names of the CRC members.

E. FILING THE COMPLAINT, SERVICE ON THE STUDENT, AMENDED COMPLAINTS

1. Filing the Complaint

The Complaint shall be provided to the Chairperson or Acting Chairperson of the CRC. In the absence or unavailability of the Chairperson, the Academic Dean shall designate a member of the CRC Acting Chairperson for the purpose of receiving the Complaint. The recipient shall write on the Complaint the date and time the Complaint was received, and this shall constitute filing the Complaint with the CRC.

2. Service of the Complaint on the Student

An exact copy of the filed Complaint reflecting the filing date shall be provided to the student by any means. If the Postal Service is the only method of service used to convey a copy of the Complaint to the student, the time provisions of the disciplinary review process shall commence no sooner than the fifth day after the Complaint was mailed unless the student waives this provision. If electronic, hand, or overnight delivery is used to provide a copy of the Complaint to the student, the instance of initiating the delivery of the copy to the student shall commence the time provisions within this section.

3. Amended Complaints

The CRC may authorize the filing of Amended Complaints. An Amended Complaint shall replace the prior Complaint or prior Amended Complaint, and the Amended Complaint shall be provided to the student charged. The CRC shall determine whether an Amended Complaint contains a substantive change for which due process requires invocation of the response times contained within this section, and should the CRC determine that an Amended Complaint contains a substantive change that requires invocation of the response times, it will notify both the appropriate Associate Dean and the student, thereby commencing the response provisions contained herein.

4. Student Response to Complaint/Amended Complaint

When an Amended Complaint asserts a substantive change from the previously filed Complaint or Amended Complaint, the student shall respond to the Amended Complaint in the same manner as is required for the initial Complaint, and the time for the student's response shall be the same as provided for the initial Complaint in paragraph § 8.V.H. unless waived by the student. The student's failure to file a timely Response to the Complaint or an Amended Complaint that the CRC has determined contains an additional substantive change constitutes an admission of the allegations asserted in the document.

F. CRC RECOMMENDATION OF DISMISSAL

The CRC may, at any time after the Complaint is filed, recommend to the Dean of the law school that the Complaint be dismissed without further consideration. The recommendation to dismiss the Complaint shall not toll the disciplinary process. The process shall continue until the Dean of the law school accepts the recommendation.

G. COMPUTING TIME

The day of the event or act prompting a filing with the CRC or other person or entity provided for within § 8 shall be excluded from computation of time limits for filing responses, motions, exceptions, documents, findings, recommendations, or any other filings contemplated by this section. The last day of a period for filing shall be included except that where the last day falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or holiday recognized by Liberty University, it shall not be included. For example, if the final date for filing a document falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or holiday recognized by Liberty University, the final date for filing such document shall be the next university business day. If the final date for filing a response or document does not fall on a Saturday, Sunday, or holiday recognized by Liberty University, Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays shall not be excluded in determining the final date for filing.

H. STUDENT'S RESPONSE TO THE COMPLAINT/AMENDED COMPLAINT

1. Student Response to Complaint

The student may respond to the Complaint within five days of the applicable provisions of service as provided in paragraph E by filing a Response. The Response shall be submitted to the Chairperson or acting Chairperson (selected in the same manner as provided in § 8.V.E.1.) of the CRC, and a copy of the Response shall be provided to the Associate Dean who filed the Complaint or to the person designated by the Dean of the law school, if any, in the event that the Associate Dean is unavailable.

2. Content of Response

The Response, or amended Response, may deny the alleged violations, assert facts that rebut the summary of facts contained in the Complaint, assert facts relevant to the charge, assert mitigating factors, or disclose other information that may relate to sanctions.

3. Request for Additional Time to File Response

The Chairperson or acting Chairperson (selected in the same manner as provided in § 8. V.E.1.) shall have sole discretion to grant the student's initial request for additional time to file a Response, but the extension of time shall not be greater than seven days unless

the majority of the members of the CRC approve the extension. Additionally, the CRC may permit the filing of amended Responses at such time as the CRC shall determine.

4. Student Request for Evidentiary Hearing

The student charged may request in written form provided to the Chairperson or Acting Chairperson (selected in the same manner as provided in § 8.V.E.1.) of the CRC an evidentiary hearing pursuant to Paragraph I below, which shall be made on or before the date for submission of the Response. The request for a hearing may be stated in the Response.

I. MOTION TO STRIKE A CRC MEMBER

The student charged may move to strike for cause any member of the CRC by filing a written motion to strike with the Associate Dean who filed the complaint. The motion shall be filed on or before the date that the Response to the initial Complaint is due. The motion shall state the exact reasons that support striking a CRC member for cause. The appropriate Associate Dean shall determine whether to grant or deny the motion. Should the appropriate Associate Dean grant the motion, the appropriate Associate Dean may appoint a replacement for the member struck. Any person appointed as a replacement to the CRC may also be challenged for cause within two days of the appointment, and such motion shall be considered in the same manner. In the unlikely event that all faculty members are stricken for cause, the appropriate Academic Dean may appoint any member of the law school staff, any member of the University faculty or staff, any attorney licensed in any state, or any state or federal judge who is willing to serve.

J. CRC MAY CONDUCT HEARING ON OWN MOTION

If the student charged does not request a hearing, the CRC may, on its own motion, conduct a hearing, to include testimony and such other relevant information that it deems appropriate; or, without testimony, consider the Complaint, any Response submitted thereto, and any other relevant information, determine whether a violation of the Code has occurred, and make findings and recommendations, which shall be provided in writing to the Dean of the law school, the appropriate Associate Dean, and the student.

K. NOTICE OF HEARING

Should the CRC conduct a hearing as requested by the student charged, or on its own motion, notice of the date, time, and location of the hearing shall be provided to the student and the appropriate Associate Dean sufficiently in advance to permit them time to prepare.

L. LIST OF WITNESSES, ROLES OF PARTICIPANTS AND CONDUCT OF HEARING, AND EXCLUSION OF NON-TESTIFYING WITNESSES AND NON-PARTICIPANTS

1. List of Witnesses

Two days before the scheduled hearing, the Associate Dean and the student shall file the names of all witnesses they desire to appear at the CRC hearing. The CRC has authority to waive this provision for good cause shown. The list of witnesses shall be made available to the Associate Dean and the student upon request. The person desiring a witness at the hearing is responsible for the witness' timely appearance.

2. Roles of Participants and Conduct of Hearing

The CRC Chairperson, or acting Chairperson, shall preside at the hearing, subject to the direction of a majority of the CRC. The CRC has the primary role of calling and questioning witnesses and determining whether other evidence will be received. The CRC shall determine what questions are relevant, and each member of the CRC is entitled to question all witnesses. The appropriate Associate Dean may question all witnesses called by the CRC or the student, call additional witnesses, and offer other relevant evidence. The student is entitled to be present during the hearing with or without an advisor, and the student may question all witnesses called by the CRC or the Associate Dean, call additional witnesses, and may present other relevant evidence.

3. Exclusion of Witnesses and Non Participants

Upon request of the student or the Associate Dean who filed the Complaint, or on its own motion, the CRC may exclude witnesses from the hearing when the witness is not testifying. The CRC may exclude all other persons not involved in the proceedings at its discretion.

M. DUTY TO COOPERATE

The student charged has a duty to cooperate in the disciplinary process. The student's failure to cooperate may result in the CRC concluding inappropriate motive and may affect the CRC's decisions regarding the truth of the allegations. Additionally, the student's failure to cooperate with the process may result in the CRC reporting the misconduct to the Dean of the law school for summary disposition, which may result in the imposition of sanctions as the Dean of the law school shall determine appropriate. The student's duty to cooperate includes, but is not limited to, answering relevant questions truthfully and not disrupting or interfering with the process.

N. A DUTY OF ALL STUDENTS

In addition to all other duties articulated or implied, students who are not charged by Complaint with a breach of either the Academic Honor Code or the Personal Code of Honor have a duty to respond truthfully and provide all relevant information to the Associate Dean or his designee who inquires about allegations that, if true, would constitute a violation of either Code. Additionally, students who are called to testify at any hearing have a duty to testify fully and truthfully. Breach of these provisions constitutes a violation of the Personal Code of Honor.

O. CONDUCT AND ORDER OF PROCEEDINGS

Formal evidentiary rules are not applicable, and the CRC shall determine the introduction of evidence and the conduct of hearings. The hearing shall generally proceed in the following order, although the CRC has authority to modify the order of the proceedings as it may determine:

- 1. Opening statements
- 2. Evidence supporting the allegation
- 3. Evidence opposing the allegation
- 4. Rebuttal evidence (if any)
- 5. Argument
- 6. Deliberation and findings by the CRC as to whether the accused student has committed the alleged misconduct
- 7. If appropriate, additional evidence in aggravation, mitigation, or extenuation
- 8. Arguments regarding appropriate sanctions
- 9. Deliberation and decision by the CRC regarding recommended sanctions

P. STANDARD OF PROOF AND CONSIDERATION OF STUDENT'S PRIOR RELEVANT BEHAVIOR

The CRC shall find by majority vote whether each charge of a Code violation has been proven by clear and convincing evidence. The CRC may consider the student's past behavior when determining the truth of the allegations at the hearing and its recommendations for sanctions.

Q. CRC'S FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The CRC shall provide the Dean of the law school its findings and recommendations and shall provide a copy of both to the student and to the Associate Dean who filed the Complaint. If the CRC finds that the student committed the offense as charged, within two days after the findings and recommendations have been provided to the student, the student may file with the Dean of the law school written exceptions contesting the CRC's findings, recommendations, or both.

Regardless whether the student has filed exceptions to the CRC's recommendations, the Associate Dean who filed the charges may file with the Dean of the law school exceptions to the CRC's recommendations.

VI. DEAN OF THE LAW SCHOOL

A. FINAL RESOLUTION

1. Discretion

Upon receipt of the CRC's findings and recommendations and exceptions filed by the student and the Associate Dean, if any, the Dean of the law school shall determine the final disposition of the matter. The Dean of the law school has discretion to accept or reject the CRC's findings of violations or the CRC's recommendations, or both. If the Dean of the law school accepts the CRC's finding of a violation, the Dean may assess such penalty that he shall determine appropriate. The Dean shall not have authority to reject the finding of the CRC that a violation of the Academic Code or the Personal Honor Code did not occur.

2. Record of Misconduct

The Dean of the law school, in addition to any other penalty assessed, may direct that records of the imposed discipline be retained in a student's file either temporarily or permanently, noted on transcripts, or be disclosed to the appropriate state bar entity responsible for assessing the character and fitness of applicants to the state bar. The Dean of the law school may make known the CRC's findings and recommendations and other relevant information that does not violate state or federal law to any other entity, internal or external to the law school, in response to public assertions by the student or any other person.

3. Dean of Law School Fulfilling Role of Professor

Where the Dean of the law school, in the role of professor, perceives a conflict of interest, he shall recuse himself and not finally decide the matter. The Dean of the law school may recuse himself for such other reasons as he shall determine. Where the Dean of the law school has recused himself or for any other reason cannot perform the duties of Dean of the law school, the findings and recommendations of the CRC shall be referred to the faculty for its decision, which shall act in the capacity of and with the authority of the Dean of the law school regarding the matter.

4. Final Decision

The Dean of the law school shall make a final determination in the matter within ten days following receipt of any exceptions to the CRC's findings and recommendations, and if no exceptions are filed, within ten days from the deadline for filing student exceptions as provided in paragraph § 8.IV.Q. A copy of the Dean of the law school's decision shall be provided to the charged student, the Associate Dean who filed the Complaint, and the CRC. Should the Dean of the law school fail, or refuse, or be unable to decide and

articulate a final decision in writing within the ten days following receipt of the CRC's findings and recommendations, the matter shall be referred to the faculty for its decision.

VII. REINSTATEMENT

A student who is dismissed or suspended from the law school for violation of either the Academic Honor Code or the Personal Code of Honor may not return to the law school unless reinstatement is granted. If the opportunity to return was not forbidden in the dismissal/suspension letter, the student must submit a written request to the Dean of the Law School. The student is to provide a thorough account of the actions that led to the dismissal or suspension, what actions have been taken to rectify the behavior, and a proposed strategy for successfully continuing studies at Liberty University School of Law. This request should also address all stipulations, if any, made by the Dean in the dismissal/suspension letter that was not addressed by the other requirements of the written request.

Additionally, the student will be required to submit a current:

- Letter of recommendation from a counselor or civic leader; and
- Letter of recommendation from a pastor.

The Dean will consider reinstatement only after the aforementioned information is received. Reinstatement will be subject to all stipulations made by the Dean.

This process does not guarantee reinstatement. The decision by the Dean will be final and will not be subject to appeal.

VIII. NON-DISCRIMINATION STATEMENT

View the university's non-discrimination statement and the School of Law non-discrimination policy online.

IX. RACIAL HARASSMENT

A. PURPOSE

The purpose of this policy is to ensure that all members of the Liberty University School of Law community understand the prohibition against racial discrimination or harassment. All members of the law school community are encouraged to reflect upon the issue of discrimination and harassment as it might affect the lives and conduct of others. Further, anyone who may be the victim of racial discrimination or harassment should be aware of the procedure for reporting such incidents.

B. PHILOSOPHY

Liberty University School of Law asserts that all members of the university community are entitled to and shall be afforded an environment devoid of overt or subtle racism. Therefore, members of the Liberty University community will not tolerate racial discrimination or harassment in any form. The increased incidents of racial discrimination or harassment on college and university campuses nationwide suggest that information alone has not abolished this behavior. Consequently, a more aggressive stance must be assumed. To this end, Liberty University School of Law has adopted a policy governing racial discrimination or harassment, which applies to all members of the university community.

C. POLICY

Behavior that constitutes racial discrimination or harassment is prohibited by Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act, includes but is not limited to, racial/ethnic slurs, coarse jesting with racial/ethnic overtones, and other forms of communication resulting in disparagement or intimidation.

D. REPORTING PROCEDURE

- 1. Students may report any incident they believe demonstrates a violation of this policy to the Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development or to the Director of Student Affairs (DSA).
- 2. The Associate Dean of Administration and Student Development and the DSA will review the Racial Discrimination/Harassment policy with the complainant.
- 3. A written Statement for Record will be filed with the DSA.
- 4. Complainant must decide if he or she wants to pursue a formal complaint possibly resulting in disciplinary action, and inform the DSA.
- 5. An investigation will take place following the procedures outlined in § 8.III.G. and §8.V (if needed) of the Personal Honor Code.
- 6. The Dean or his designee will conduct an interview with the complainant at any time deemed necessary during the investigation process.

E. PENALTY

Any Liberty University student who commits racial discrimination or harassment is subject to disciplinary action, along with possible fines, scholarship reduction, community service, and/or possible dismissal. Conversely, since the university takes such charges seriously, where the results of an investigation reveal a complaint of racial discrimination or harassment to be

frivolous or groundless, the individual having made such a complaint may be subject to the same disciplinary action.

X. SEXUAL HARASSMENT, DISCRIMINATION, AND ASSAULT

A. POLICY

Liberty University is committed to providing a safe and non-discriminatory learning, living, and working environment for all members of the University community. The Discrimination, Harassment, and Sexual Misconduct Policy (the Policy) is a key component of effectuating the University's mission and its obligations under the law. A copy of the Policy may be found in full here:

https://www.liberty.edu/title-ix/wp-content/uploads/sites/126/2020/08/Liberty-University-Discrimination-Harassment-and-Sexual-Misconduct-Policy-published 081420.pdf

In accordance with Liberty's Christian values and its role as an educational institution, the university condemns the following which are collectively defined as Prohibited Conduct, as well as individually defined, in the Policy:

- Discrimination
- Harassment (Non-Sexual)
- Sexual Harassment
 - Ouid Pro Ouo
 - o Unwelcome Conduct
 - Sexual Assault
 - Dating Violence
 - o Domestic Violence
 - Stalking
 - Sexual Exploitation
- Other Civil Rights Offenses
 - o Threats/Harm
 - Hazing
 - o Bullying
 - o Intimidation
 - Complicity
- Retaliation
- False Reporting

The Policy is enforced by the Office of Equity & Compliance. For Formal Complaints of Sexual Harassment, the Executive Vice President for Human Resources will appoint a trained Hearing Officer to conduct a hearing to determine whether Sexual Harassment occurred. For Formal Complaints of Prohibited Conduct that do not involve Sexual Harassment, determinations of responsibility and sanctions will be made by the assigned Investigator. Please see the Policy for the full list of procedures for resolving Reports and Formal

Complaints of Prohibited Conduct.

Mandatory Reporting

All employees are responsible for knowing and following the Policy. In addition, all Residential Faculty and Deans, Online Faculty and Deans, Athletic Coaches (NCAA & Club Sports), Residential Assistants, Residential Directors, LUPD, Office of Community Life staff are Responsible Employees who are required to report immediately any information they know about known or suspected Prohibited Conduct. Responsible Employees must immediately report all known information, including the identities of the Parties; the date, time and location; and other details about known or suspected Prohibited Conduct to the OEC. The OEC may share its Reports and Formal Complaints with LUPD and the Review Committee to ensure a coordinated institutional response. Consistent with applicable law, Responsible Employees may also provide support and assistance to a Complainant, Witness, or Respondent; but they cannot promise confidentiality or withhold information about Prohibited Conduct from the OEC.

Responsible Employees are not required to report information disclosed (1) at public awareness events (e.g., "Take Back the Night," candlelight vigils, protests, "survivor speakouts," or other public forums in which students may disclose Prohibited Conduct (collectively, public awareness events)); or (2) during a person's participation as a subject in an Institutional Review Board-approved human subjects research protocol ("IRB Research"). The University may provide information about a person's rights under this Policy and about available University and community resources and support at public awareness events, however, and Institutional Review Boards may, in appropriate cases, require researchers to provide such information to subjects of IRB Research who report Prohibited Conduct.

Reporting Prohibited Conduct

Any person may report Prohibited Conduct (whether or not the person reporting is the alleged victim). Reports of Prohibited Conduct, including Discrimination and Harassment, can be submitted or received through the following University channels: Liberty University SpeakUP! Form; a Beacon Incident Report; Walk-In/Appointment with the Executive Director/Title IX Coordinator, an Investigator, or a Deputy Coordinator; an email from a Responsible Employee to the OEC, the Executive Director/Title IX Coordinator, an Investigator, or a Deputy Coordinator on the Complainant's behalf; an email, letter, or telephone call to the OEC, the Executive Director/Title IX Coordinator, an Investigator, or a Deputy Coordinator. Reports and Formal Complaints of Prohibited Conduct may be made at any time (including non-business hours). Reports of Prohibited Conduct can also be made to LUPD or to local law enforcement at the contact information above, but such reports will be handled pursuant to law enforcement procedures and not necessarily pursuant to this Policy.

No person will suffer Retaliation as a result of engaging in protected activity under the Policy. Protected activity generally includes filing a complaint of Prohibited Conduct, participating in any related process or otherwise opposing unlawful discriminatory conduct. See Section 5.5 of the Policy for the full definition of Retaliation, including examples of protected activities.

To file a report or complaint, you may do so online here:

https://www.liberty.edu/title-ix/speak-up/

For more information, please refer to the Policy website link or contact the Executive Director of OEC / Title IX Coordinator at the information provided below:

Nathan Hopkins
Executive Director/Title IX Coordinator
1971 University Blvd.
Green Hall 1845K
434-592-7446
titleix@liberty.edu

B. REPORTING AND ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES

- 1. The School of Law will follow Liberty University's reporting and administrative procedures for Sexual Harassment, Discrimination and Assault. Those procedures may be found here.
- 2. The Law School Dean, the LU Executive Director of Equity and Compliance/Title IX Coordinator, and/or their designee(s) may conduct interviews with the complainant and respondent at any time deemed necessary during the investigation process.
- 3. All formal investigations will go to a Liberty University Office of Community Life Conduct Review Committee (CRC) for a decision on the outcome of the reported misconduct based on theinvestigation and recommendation of two or more Title IX Investigators assigned to the case. The evidentiary standard for a finding of responsibility is "preponderance of the evidence" (more likely than not). Both the reporting party and the accused will be notified of the commencement of a formal investigation, referral to the LU Community Life CRC, the outcome of the investigation and LU Community Life CRC, the procedures for appealing the outcome, any changes to the outcome, and when that outcome will become final. Per LU Title IX procedures, the final authority rests with the SoL Dean / appropriate LU Vice President.

C. SELF-REPORTING

Liberty University strongly encourages students to report instances of sex-based discrimination, sexual harassment or any sexual misconduct involving students. Therefore, students who provide information about sex-based discrimination, sexual harassment, sexual misconduct, dating violence, domestic violence or stalking involving students will be treated as a self-report for disciplinary purposes for any violation of the School of Law Personal Honor Code in connection with the reported incident. (Self-reporting means that students will not be heldresponsible under the Personal Honor Code for their own conduct violations, to which theyadmit to committing when reporting an alleged Title IX incident.)

Cooperating witnesses will be subject to Restorative Practices with the Law School and/or LU Office of Community Life for student development purposes. Accused parties (respondents) that are found not responsible for the alleged conduct, may also be subject to Restorative Practices for violations of the School of Law Personal Honor Code for student development purposes. Additionally, reporting parties (complainants) can work with the LU Office of Equity & Compliance to participate in the most appropriate restorative measuresbased on the circumstances of the reported information.

D. INTERIM MEASURES AND REASONABLE ACCOMODATIONS

Liberty University reserves the right to take necessary measures to respond to an allegation of harassment, discrimination, or assault in order to protect students' rights and personal safety. Such measures include, but are not limited to, the issuance of a No Contact Agreement, class or employment schedules, or interim suspension or restrictions on campus pending a Liberty University Conduct Review Committee (CRC). Failure to adhere to these parameters or any protective order will be investigated as a School of Law Personal Honor Code violation, and will be referred to School of Law Dean. The LU office of Community Life will advise the complainants of the availability of protective orders, and of LUPD's authority to investigate violations of protective orders. Complainants will also be advised of LU's authority to investigate protective order violations as violations of the School of Law Personal Honor Code.

E. SANCTIONS

Any student of Liberty University School of Law, who engages in sex-based discriminatory behavior is subject to disciplinary action which will depend upon the facts and circumstances of each particular situation, which could result in dismissal from Liberty University. Since Liberty University takes such reports seriously, where the results of an investigation reveal a complaint of sex-based discrimination or sexual misconduct to be frivolous or groundless, the individual having made such a complaint may be subject to disciplinary action. The sanctions include: community service, discipleship agreements, behavioral counseling, possible fines ranging up to \$500, or administrative withdrawal—minimum two semesters out, and Transcript Notation as required by Virginia law.

With the exception of cases involving sexual violence, a student can be subject to participation in Restorative Practices with a willing reporting party or a surrogate victim when appropriate.

XI. POLICY ON STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES

A. POLICY

Liberty University School of Law is committed to providing reasonable accommodations to students with disabilities in order to facilitate equal access for students with disabilities to

university and law school programs, events, and services. The School of Law complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act, which prohibit organizations from preventing an otherwise qualified individual with a disability access to or participation in their services, programs, and activities. The School of Law recognizes physical and mental disabilities that include mobility, sensory, health, psychological, and learning disabilities.

B. DEFINITIONS

According to Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act, a disability is a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more of the major life activities of an individual, a record of such impairment, or being regarded as having such an impairment.

C. PROCEDURES

1. Request and Application Period:

A student at Liberty University School of Law seeking accommodation for a disability must file all necessary paperwork with the law school's Office of Academic Support before 5:00 p.m. on the Monday of the fifth week of law school classes. The student must submit an application form to the Director of Academic Support, detailing the nature of the disability and accommodations requested. These application forms are available on the School of Law Disability Accommodations webpage. Although a student's failure to contact the Office of Academic Support on a timely basis may result in the denial of accommodation requests, the Dean of Liberty University School of Law has the authority to waive this deadline upon provision of adequate documentation and on a case by case basis. A student that misses the deadline and believes he or she has a disability is encouraged to meet with the Director of Academic Support to submit an application for a disability accommodation and to request a waiver of the deadline.

2L and 3L students requesting accommodation are required to register their disability with the Office of Academic Support each school semester, unless otherwise noted. 1L students requesting accommodation are required to register their disability with the Office of Academic Support only during the fall semester.

2. Documentation:

A student applying for a disability accommodation is required to meet with the Director of Academic Support for further instructions concerning the necessary documentation that the student must submit to receive a disability accommodation.

D. EVALUATION

Once the student has submitted the appropriate documentation to the Director of Academic Support, the Director of Academic Support will contact the Coordinator of the Liberty University Office of Disability Accommodation Support, and the Coordinator will analyze the documentation to determine if the student meets the definition of a disability, as determined by Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the ADA. If the student meets the definition, the Coordinator of Disability Accommodation Support and the Director of Academic Support will make a recommendation as to the type of reasonable accommodation(s) that may be offered. A student may not receive each and every accommodation recommended by a professional submitting documentation. If the documentation submitted for a disability is deemed incomplete or inadequate to determine the existence of a disability or the extent to which a student is affected by a documented disability, the law school may require a supplemental assessment of the disability by a medical practitioner. The cost of supplemental assessment will be borne by the student.

E. ACCOMMODATIONS

- 1. The need for and selection of a reasonable accommodation will be determined on an individual basis, taking into account the nature and extent of the student's disability or disabilities, the fundamental nature of the academic program or activity, and whether the accommodation would impose an undue burden, financially or administratively, on the School of Law. The School of Law will make a good faith effort to provide reasonable accommodation to the student with a disability; however, it is not required to provide the most comprehensive accommodation(s) requested by the student. A student may not receive every accommodation recommended by a medical practitioner.
- 2. The Director of Academic Support and Coordinator of Liberty University Office of Disability Accommodation Support will review all documentation provided by a student and reach a consensus as to what constitutes reasonable accommodations for a given student with a disability. Student needs will vary according to the individual course requirements and the nature of the disability. The student's professor may be consulted before any proposed accommodation is finalized. However, the actual disability will not be disclosed to any professor unless the student agrees in writing to waive the right to have his or her disability kept private.
- 3. Accommodations will not be made that would reduce academic expectations or standards or eliminate essential components of any course.
- 4. After appropriate and reasonable accommodations have been determined, a written plan of accommodation will be prepared and signed by the Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development. A copy will be placed in the student's file.

5. Where appropriate, a Faculty Contact Sheet will be completed and given to a student's professors to inform them that a given accommodation must be made in the classroom. A copy will be placed in the student's file.

- 6. Students with a documented disability may contact the Director of Academic Support in the School of Law who works with the university's Office of Disability Accommodation Support (ODAS) for arrangements for academic accommodations. For all disability testing accommodation requests (i.e., quieter environment, extended time, oral testing, etc.), the Testing Center (Religion Hall 119) is the officially designated place for all tests administered outside of the regular classroom. However, Liberty University School of Law normally offers Law Students the opportunity for disability testing accommodation at various locations on site within the School of Law. The student's testing location will be assigned by the Registrar after consultation with the Director of Academic Support at the School of Law.
- 7. The Registrar's Office will maintain for its own lawful purposes confidential records of accommodations provided to students, including documentation submitted to verify student disabilities. When any student graduates or otherwise ceases to be enrolled, the student shall have the right to have returned to him or her by first class mail any original medical document that he or she submitted to the law school in support of his or her request for accommodation. The student's request shall be submitted in writing and shall be made within ninety (90) days after the student graduates or otherwise ceases to be enrolled. The Registrar's Office assumes no responsibility to maintain any document after the said ninety (90) days have passed and assumes no responsibility for the loss of any document. The Registrar's Officer reserves the right to keep a copy of any document returned to the student and to use such copy for any lawful purpose.

F. APPEALING A DECISION

A student who has been denied any accommodation may appeal the decision within 30 calendar days of the date the denial is issued. First, the student must file with the Director of Academic Support a written response to the denial of accommodation and may file additional medical or diagnostic documentation with the written response. The student will then meet with the Director of Academic Support and the Coordinator of Liberty University Office of Disability Accommodation Support for reconsideration of the application. Within seven days of this meeting, the Director of Academic Support and the Coordinator of Liberty University Office of Disability Accommodation Support will issue a joint opinion on the appeal. If the request for accommodation is again denied, the student may request a final appeal, by written letter to the Director of Academic Support, within seven days of the date the original appeal is decided. This final appeal will be made to the Dean of the law school and scheduled at the Dean's earliest convenience.

XII. NONDISCRIMINATION POLICIES

Liberty University is a Christian academic community in the tradition of evangelical institutions of higher education. It is controlled by an all evangelical Christian Board of Trustees, has a Statement of Doctrine that, among other things, affirms the authority of the Holy Scriptures, has a published Statement of Purpose, and has a published Statement of Professional Ethics, each of which is distinctly Christian. Its admissions and employment policies directly relate to its purposes and its identity as a Christian institution and are protected by the United States Constitution.

Admission of Students

Liberty University School of Law does not engage in unlawful discrimination or harassment because of race, color, ancestry, religion, age, sex, national origin, pregnancy or childbirth, disability, or military veteran status in its educational programs and activities. Liberty University School of Law maintains its Christian mission and reserves its right to discriminate on the basis of religion to the extent that applicable law respects its right to act in furtherance of its religious objectives. Specifically, the School of Law accepts the teaching of the traditional biblical view with regard to sexual conduct outside a biblically ordained marriagebetween a natural-born man and a natural-born woman. Consistent with those teachings, the School of Law does not discriminate solely on the basis of an individual's professed sexual orientation, but only with regard to accompanying sexual conduct or other actions that undermine essential elements of the University's Christian mission. The following persons have been designated to coordinate Liberty University's compliance with certain anti- discrimination laws: Coordinator of LU Online Disability Accommodation Support at (434) 592-5417 or luoodas@liberty.edu; Director of Disability Accommodation Support (Residential) at (434) 582-2159 or odas@liberty.edu; Executive Director of Title IX at (434)592-4999 or TitleIX@liberty.edu.

Employment of Faculty and Staff

With respect to employment of staff and appointment to the faculty, the School of Law does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age, disability, or status as a veteran. Because it is the School's mission "to equip future leaders in law with a superior legal education in fidelity to the Christian faith expressed through the Holy Scriptures," and the applicability of the University's distinctly Christian Statement of Professional Ethics, the School does not make employment decisions on the basis of religion in employment of staff or faculty appointments except to the extent that applicable law respects its right to act in furtherance of its religious objectives.

In its employment practices, the School of Law does not discriminate on the basis of sexual orientation, but does make employment decisions on the basis of sexual misconduct, including, but not limited to, non-marital sexual misconduct, homosexual conduct, or the encouragement or advocacy of any form of sexual behavior that would undermine the Christian identity or faith mission of the University. This policy statement is neither intended to discourage, nor isit in fact applicable to, any analytical discussion of law and policy issues

involved in the regulation of sexual behavior, or to discussions of any recommendations for changes in existinglaw. Discussions of these matters are both practiced and are welcomed within our curriculum.

Career Services Nondiscrimination Policy

Liberty University School of Law affirms equal opportunity employment and requires all organizations and individuals seeking to recruit its students to comply with applicable state and federal laws relating to unlawful discrimination and discriminatory practices.

XIII. STUDENT FEEDBACK AND COMPLAINTS

A. GENERAL

At Liberty University School of Law, we value the feedback of students to help improve the quality of our Program of Legal Education. Through class representatives, students are able to bring matters to the attention of the faculty and administration through the Student-Faculty Relations Committee.

The Student Handbook also provides specific procedures to report certain actions or appeal specific decisions. These procedures can be found in the following places in the Student Handbook:

Section Four of the Student Handbook contains Academic Policies and Procedures from the Law Faculty Handbook:

- 1. Section 7.4: Appeal a decision that withdraws a student from class due to excessive absences.
- 2. Section 7.7: Appeal a final grade.

Section Eight of the Student Handbook:

- 3. Parts I–VIII contain the Academic Honor Code, Personal Honor Code, procedures for the investigation of those alleged violations, and appeals from any decision of the Conduct Review Committee in academic and personal honor code matters.
- 4. Part IX contains procedures to report racial harassment.
- 5. Part X contains procedures to report sexual harassment, discrimination, or assault.

6. Part XI contains procedures to appeal decisions concerning disability accommodations.

B. ABA STANDARDS

For all other matters that relate to a significant problem that directly implicates the school's program of legal education and its compliance with the American Bar Association Standards and Rules of Procedure for Approval of Law Schools, a written document containing the following information should be submitted to either the Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development or the Dean:

- 1. The student shall submit a written complaint containing the following information to either the Dean or the Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development:
 - a. Student name, postal address, and telephone number.
 - b. Student email address.
 - c. Specific ABA standard to which the student's complaint relates. The ABA Standards and Rules of Procedure for Approval of Law Schools can be found here:
 - http://www.americanbar.org/groups/legal_education/resources/standards.html
 - d. A recitation of the facts supporting the complaint stated with specificity as to dates, times, people involved, and any other relevant information, including details regarding the behavior, program, or process that is the subject of the complaint.
 - e. A statement of reasons supporting any assertion that the facts stated in the complaint implicate the law school's compliance with the ABA standards specified in the complaint.

2. Procedure

- a. Within 10 days of receiving the complaint, the Dean or Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development shall inform the faculty of the complaint and refer it to the appropriate faculty committee. In the event the complaint does not fall within the purview of any standing committee, the Dean or Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development shall appoint an ad hoc ABA Compliance Committee to consider the complaint.
- b. The committee shall investigate the complaint and report its written findings and recommendations to the faculty within 30 days of receipt of the complaint by the committee.
- c. The faculty shall then decide what, if any, action should be taken and what

- communication shall be made to the student.
- d. If the committee finds the school is not in compliance as alleged in the complaint, the Dean or the Associate Dean for Administration and Student Development shall notify the Provost of the noncompliance and the faculty's recommended action.
- 2. All complaints shall be kept for seven (7) years or until the next review by the Accreditation Committee.
- 3. ABA Standard 504: In addition to a bar examination, there are character, fitness, and other qualifications for admission to the bar in every U.S. jurisdiction. Applicants are encouraged to determine the requirements for any jurisdiction in which they intend to seek admission by contacting the jurisdiction.

C. NO PRIVATE RIGHT OF ACTION

Nothing contained in this Section or any other Section of the handbook shall be interpreted to create or entitle any student to a private right of action or a private remedy.

Appendix A

Directory of State Bar Admission Agencies

ALABAMA

Justin C. Aday

Assistant Executive Director Alabama State Bar P.O. Box 671

Montgomery, AL 36101 TEL: 334-269-1515 FAX: 334-261-6310 EMAIL: admit@alabar.org

ALASKA

Deborah O'Regan

Executive Director Law Examiners Committee Alaska Bar Association P.O. Box 100279

Anchorage, AK 99510-0279

TEL: 907-272-7469 FAX: 907-272-3932 www.alaskabar.org

ARIZONA

Carol Mitchell

Attorney Admissions Manager Arizona Supreme Court

Committees on Examinations and Character &

Fitness

1501 W. Washington, #104 Phoneix, AZ 80075-3225 TEL: 602-452-3971

FAX: 602-452-3958

EMAIL: attorneyadmissions@courts.az.gov www.azcourts.gov/cld/AttorneyAdmissions.aspx

ARKANSAS

Nancie M. Givens

Executive Secretary

Arkansas State Board of Law Examiners

2100 Riverfront Dr., Ste. 110 Little Rock, AR 72202

TEL: 501-374-1855 FAX: 501-374-1853

https://www.arcourts.gov/administration/professional

-programs/asble

CALIFORNIA

Amy C. Nunez

Director of Admissions State Bar of California Office of Admissions

180 Howard St.

San Francisco, CA 94105 TEL: 415-538-2376 FAX: 415-538-2304

www.calbar.ca.gov/admissions

COLORADO

Dawn M. McKnight

Deputy Regulation Counsel Colorado Supreme Court Office of Attorney Admissions

Ralph L. Carr Judicial Center 1300 Broadway, Ste. 520 Denver, CO 80203

TEL: 303-928-7770 FAX: 303-501-1147

www.coloradosupremecourt.us

CONNECTICUT

Jessica Kallipolites

Administrative Director

Connecticut Bar Examining Committee

100 Washington St., 1st FL Hartford, CT 06106-4411 TEL: 860-706-5135

EMAIL: <u>barexam@jud.ct.gov</u>

www.jud.ct.gov/cbec

DELAWARE

Kelly Phillips Parker

Executive Director

Board of Bar Examiners of the Delaware Supreme

Court

The Renaissance Center 405 N. King St., Ste. 420 Wilmington, DE 19801 TEL: 302-651-3940

EMAIL: Kelly.Phillips.Parker@delaware.gov

www.courts.delaware.gov/bbe

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Shela Shanks

Director

Committee on Admissions

D.C. Court of Appeals

430 E St. NW, Rm. 123

Washington, DC 20001

TEL: 202-879-2710 FAX: 202-879-2794

EMAIL: coa@dcappeals.gov

www.dccourts.gov

FLORIDA

Michele A. Gavagni

Executive Director

Florida Board of Bar Examiners

Tippin-Moore Building

1891 Eider Ct.

Tallahassee, FL 32399-1750

TEL 850-587-1292 FAX: 850-414-6822

www.floridabarexam.org

GEORGIA

Heidi Faenza

Director of Admissions

Supreme Court of Georgia

Office of Bar Admissions

Nathan Deal Judicial Center

330 Capitol Avenue, SE, Ste. L200

Atlanta, GA 30334

TEL: 404-656-3490

FAX: 404-657-9108

www.gabaradmissions.org

HAWAII

Rochelle R.T. Kaui

Chief Supreme Court Clerk and Secretary

Board of Examiners

Supreme Court of the State of Hawaii

Ali'iolani Hale, Rm. 103

417 King St.

Honolulu, HI 96813-2912

TEL: 808-539-4919

FAX: 808-539-4978

EMAIL: baradmissions@courts.hawaii.gov

www.courts.state.hi.us

IDAHO

Maureen Ryan Braley

Associate Director

Idaho State Bar

525 W. Jefferson

P.O. Box 895

Boise, ID 83701

TEL: 208-334-4500

FAX: 208-334-2764

www.isb.idaho.gov

ILLINOIS

Nancy L. Vincent

Director of Administration

Illinois Board of Admissions to the Bar

625 S. College St.

Springfield, IL 62704-2521

TEL: 217-522-5917

FAX: 217-522-3728

www.ilbaradmissions.org

INDIANA

Bradlev W. Skolnik

Executive Director

Office of Admissions & Continuing Education

251 N. Illinois St., Ste. 550

Indianapolis, IN 46204 TEL: 317-232-2552

FAX: 317-233-3960

http://www.in.gov/judiciary/ace

IOWA

Daniel L. Saar

Assistant Director for Admissions

Iowa Board of Law Examiners

Office of Professional Regulation

Iowa Judicial Branch Building

1111 E. Court Ave.

Des Moines, IA 50319

TEL: 515-348-4670

FAX: 515-348-4968

www.iowacourts.gov

KANSAS

Barry Garrison

Administrator

Kansas Board of Law Examiners

Kansas Judicial Center 301 SW 10th Avenue, 1st FL

Topeka, KS 66612-1507 TEL: 785-296-8410

FAX: 785-296-1028

EMAIL: admissions@kscourts.org

www.kscourts.org

KENTUCKY

Kentucky Office of Bar Admissions 1510 Newtown Pike, Ste. 156 Lexington, KY 40511-1255

TEL: 859-246-2381 FAX: 859-246-2385 www.kyoba.org

LOUISIANA

Denise S. Leeper

Bar Admissions Administrator Louisiana Committee on Bar Admissions 2800 Veterans Memorial Blvd., #340 Metairie, LA 70002

TEL: 504-830-5463 FAX: 504-581-8598 www.lascba.org

MAINE

Melissa K. Hansen

Executive Director

Maine Board of Bar Examiners

P.O. Box 140

Augusta, ME 04332-0140 TEL: 207-623-2464

FAX: 207-622-0059

www.mainebarexaminers.org

MARYLAND

Jeffrey C. Shipley

Secretary

Maryland State Board of Law Examiners

Judiciary A-POD 580 Taylor Ave.

Annapolis, MD 21401 TEL: 410-260-3640

www.mdcourts.gov/ble

MASSACHUSETTS

Marilyn J. Wellington

Executive Director

Massachusetts Board of Bar Examiners

John Adams Courthouse

One Pemberton Square, Ste. 5-140

Boston, MA 02108 TEL: 617-482-4466 FAX: 617-542-5943

EMAIL: bbeinfo@jud.state.ma.us

www.mass.gov/bbe

MICHIGAN

Maribeth Graff

Executive Director

Michigan Board of Law Examiners

P.O. Box 30052

Lansing, MI 48909-7552 TEL: 517-373-4453 FAX: 517-373-5038

EMAIL: BLE-Info@courts.mi.gov

www.courts.mi.gov

MINNESOTA

Emily J. Eschweiler

Director

Minnesota State Board of Law Examiners

180 E. 5th St., #950 St. Paul, MN 55101 TEL: 651-297-1857 FAX: 651-297-1196

EMAIL: ble@mbcle.state.mn.us

www.ble.mn.gov

MISSISSIPPI

Lind B. Knight

Bar Admissions Administrator Mississippi Board of Bar Admissions

P.O. Box 1449

Jackson, MS 39215-1449 TEL: 601-576-4620

FAX: 601-576-4730

https://courts.ms.gov/baradmissions

MISSOURI

Andrea Spillars

Executive Director

Missouri Board of Law Examiners

P.O. Box 104236

Jefferson City, MO 65110-4236

TEL: 573-751-9814

FAX: 573-571-5335

MONTANA

Kathleen Lynch

Bar Admissions Administrator

State Bar of Montana

33 South Last Chance Gulch, Ste. 1B

P.O. Box 577 Helena, MT 59624 TEL: 406-447-2210 FAX: 406-442-7763

www.montanabar.org

NEBRASKA

Carole McMahan-Boies

Administrator for Attorney Services Division

Nebraska Supreme Court 3806 Normal Blvd.

Lincoln, NE 68506-5240

TEL: 402-471-3091 FAX: 402-471-2512

EMAIL: nsc.attyadmissions@nebraska.gov

www.supremecourt.nebraska.gov/attorneys/admissio

n-practice-law

NEVADA

Brian Kunzi

Director of Admissions

State Bar of Nevada

3100 W. Charleston Blvd., Ste. 100

Las Vegas, NV 89102

TEL: 702-382-2200 or 800-254-2797

FAX: 702-382-6676 www.nvbar.org

NEW HAMPSHIRE

Sherry M. Hieber

General Counsel

New Hampshire Supreme Court Office of Bar

Admissions

4 Chenell Dr., Ste. 102 Concord, NH 03301 TEL: 603-224-8806

FAX: 603-224-8728

EMAIL: shieber@nhoba.org www.courts.state.nh.us/nhbar

NEW JERSEY

Mary B. Patterson

Assistant Secretary

New Jersey Board of Bar Examiners

P.O. Box 93

Trenton, NJ 8625-0973 TEL: 609-815-2911 FAX: 609-815-2913 www.njbarexams.org

NEW MEXICO

Sophie S. Martin

Executive Director

New Mexico Board of Bar Examiners 2440 Louisiana Blvd., NE, Ste. 280

Albuquerque, NM 87110 TEL: 505-271-9706 FAX: 505-271-9768 www.nmexam.org

NEW YORK

John J. McAlary

Executive Director

New York State Board of Law Examiners

Corporate Plaza, Bldg. #3

254 Washington Ave. Extension

Albany, NY 12203 TEL: 518-453-5990 FAX: 518-452-5729 www.nybarexam.org

NORTH CAROLINA

Lee A. Vlahos

Executive Director

Board of Law Examiners for the State of North

Carolina

5510 Six Forks Rd., Ste. 300

Raleigh, NC 27609 TEL: 919-848-4229 FAX: 919-848-4277 www.ncble.org

NORTH DAKOTA

Petra H. Mandigo Hulm

Secretary-Treasurer and Clerk of the Supreme Court North Dakota State Board of Law Examiners

Judicial Wing, 1st Fl. 660 E. Boulevard Ave. Bismarck, ND 58505-0530

TEL: 701-328-4201 FAX: 701-328-4480

www.ndcourts.gov/supreme-court/committees/board-

of-law-examiners

OHIO

Gina White Palmer

Director, Attorney Services Division Office of Bar Admissions Supreme Court of Ohio 65 S. Front St. 5th Fl. Columbus, OH 43215-3431 TEL: 614-387-9340

FAX: 614-387-9349 www.supremecourt.ohio.gov

OKLAHOMA

Cheryl Beatty

Administrative Director Oklahoma Board of Bar Examiners Oklahoma Bar Center 1901 N. Lincoln Blvd. P.O. Box 53036 Oklahoma City, OK 73152-3036

TEL: 405-416-7075 FAX: 405-528-4103 www.okbbe.com

OREGON

Troy Wood

Admissions Manager Oregon State Board of Bar Examiners 16037 SW Upper Boones Ferry Rd. Tigard, OR 97281-1935

TEL: 503-431-6310 www.osbar.org

PENNSYLVANIA

Gicine P. Brignola

Executive Director Pennsylvania Board of Law Examiners 601 Commonwealth Ave., Ste. 3600

P.O. Box 62535

Harrisburg, PA 17106-2535

TEL: 717-231-3350 FAX: 717-231-3351 www.pabarexam.org

RHODE ISLAND

Nancy R. Mahoney

Bar Administrator

Rhode Island Supreme Court

Board of Bar Examiners

Frank Licht Judicial Complex

250 Benefit St.

Providence, RI 02903

TEL: 401-222-4233

FAX: 401-222-3599

EMAIL: ribarexam@courts.ri.gov

www.courts.ri.gov

SOUTH CAROLINA

Margaret C. McGee

Deputy Clerk for Bar Admissions South Carolina Supreme Court Board of Law Examiners 1231 Gervais St.

P.O. Box 11330 Columbia, SC 29211 TEL: 803-734-1080 FAX: 803-734-0394

www.sccourts.org

SOUTH DAKOTA

Sheridan Cash Anderson

Secretary

South Dakota Board of Bar Examiners

500 E. Capitol Ave. Pierre, SD 57501 TEL: 605-773-4898 FAX: 605-773-8479

https://ujs.sd.gov

TENNESSEE

Lisa Perlen

Executive Director

Tennessee Board of Law Examiners

511 Union St., Ste. 525 Nashville, TN 37219 TEL: 615-741-3234

EMAIL: <u>BLE.Administrator@tncourts.gov</u>

www.tnble.org

TEXAS

Susan Hendricks

Executive Director

Texas Board of Law Examiners

205 W. 14th St., #500 P.O. Box 13486

Austin, TX 78711-3486

TEL: 512-463-1621 FAX: 512-463-5300 www.ble.texas.gov

UTAH

Joni Dickson Seko

Deputy General Counsel

Admissions

Utah State Bar

Utah Law & Justice Center

645 South 200 East

Salt Lake City, UT 84111-3834

TEL: 801-531-9077 FAX: 801-531-0660 www.utahbar.org

VERMONT

Andrew R. Strauss

Licensing Counsel

Office of Attorney Licensing

Costello Courthouse

32 Cherry Street, Ste. 213

Burlington, VT 05401 TEL: 802-951-0139

FAX: 802-859-3003

EMAIL: JUD.AttyLicensing@vermont.gov

www.vermontjudiciary.org/attorneys/admission-

vermont-bar

VIRGINIA

Catherine Crooks Hill

Secretary-Treasurer

Virginia Board of Bar Examiners

2201 W. Broad St., #101

Richmond, VA 23220-2022

TEL: 804-367-0412

FAX: 804-367-0416

WASHINGTON

Gus V. Quiniones

Admissions Manager

Washington State Bar Association

1325 4th Ave, Ste. 600 Seattle, WA 98101-2539

TEL: 206-727-8209 FAX: 206-727-8313

EMAIL: admissions@wsba.org

www.wsba.org

WEST VIRGINIA

Carol Smith

Bar Admissions Administrator

West Virginia Board of Law Examiners

City Center East, Ste. 1200 B

4700 MacCorkle Ave., SE

Charleston, WV 25304

TEL: 304-558-7815

FAX: 304-558-0831

www.courtswv.gov

WISCONSIN

Jacquelynn B. Rothstein

Director

Wisconsin Board of Bar Examiners

P.O. Box 2748

Madison, WI 53701-2748

TEL: 608-266-9760

FAX: 608-266-1196

EMAIL: bbe@wicourts.gov

www.wicourts.gov

WYOMING

Cathy M. Duncil

Admissions Director

Wyoming Board of Law Examiners

4124 Laramie St.

P.O. Box 109

Cheyenne, WY 82003-0109

TEL: 307-632-9061 FAX: 307-632-3737

www.wyomingbar.org

GUAM

Hannah Gutierrez-Arroyo

Clerk of Court and Secretary Supreme Court of Guam Guam Judicial Center, #300 120 W. O'Brien Dr. Hagatna, GU 96910-5174

TEL: 671-475-3120 FAX: 671-475-3140

www.guamsupremecourt.com

NORTHERN MARIANA ISLANDS, COMMONWEALTH OF THE

Nora V. Borja

Bar Admissions Administrator Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands Supreme Court P.O. Box 502165 Saipan, MP 96950

TEL: 670-236-9800 FAX: 670-236-9702

EMAIL: supreme.court@nmijudiciary.com

www.nmijudiciary.com

PALAU, REPUBLIC OF

Vince Rechebei

Chief Appellate Clerk Palau Supreme Court P.O. Box 248 Koror, PW 96940

TEL: 680-767-2607 FAX: 680-767-2606

EMAIL: <u>vrechebei@palausupremecourt.net</u>

www.palausupremecourt.net

PUERTO RICO

Héctor Rodriguez Mulet

Executive Director
Board of Bar Examiners
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico Supreme Court
P.O. Box 9022392
San Juan, PR 00902-2392
TEL: 787-289-0170
FAX: 787-289-0169

VIRGIN ISLANDS

www.ramajudicial.pr

Committee of Bar Examiners Supreme Court of the Virgin Islands P.O. Box 590

St. Thomas, VI 00804 TEL: 340-774-2237 FAX: 340-774-2258

EMAIL: <u>baradmissions@vicourts.org</u>

www.visupremecourt.org

Appendix B

Information for International Students

International Student Homepage: www.liberty.edu/casas/international-student-center

Liberty University offers various services to international students to help them connect, succeed, and grow. These services are provided by the International Student Center (ISC).

INTERNATIONAL STUDENT CENTER

The ISC opened its doors in the spring of 2004 to meet the needs of the growing body of international students at Liberty University. Since that time, the ISC staff has sponsored more than 50 events per year to celebrate international students and their cultures as well as provide opportunities for international students to visit sites of local interest. The International Student Center is the primary location for information and activities for current international students. Foreign student advisors, the international retention specialist, the international student program coordinator, the international student accounts representative, and international student health insurance representative are all housed in the International Student Center.

Location: Second floor of DeMoss Hall, Room 2232
 Hours: 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m., Monday-Friday

INTERNATIONAL ORIENTATION

International Orientation is held the week before the start of classes each semester. It is designed to help students learn about and adapt to life in the United States and at the university. The orientation also informs students about their immigration status in the U.S. and how to maintain a legal status. This orientation can be done online before Set Your Sails Orientation.

HEALTH INSURANCE

Health insurance coverage is mandatory for all international students. Liberty University offers a Student Health Insurance program at a reasonable cost to all international students who are enrolled in a residential program of study. An insurance fee is charged to the account of all international students, including Canadian students. (See the <u>policy information</u>.)

INTERNATIONAL STUDENT STATUS

Questions regarding such things as International Student Status, visas, or work authorization may be directed to the ISC at (434)-592-4118 or emailed to MyStatus@liberty.edu.

CONTACT INFORMATION

International Student Center Liberty University 1971 University Blvd. Lynchburg, VA 24515 (434)592-4118 isc@liberty.edu

Appendix C

Dual Degree Program

PURPOSE

The purpose of offering dual degrees is to prepare an interested student with a desired specialization that is a natural corollary to the study of law. This will further prepare the student to be a salt and light influence in the real world.

AREAS OF INTEREST

The dual degree program offers many areas of study including religion, counseling, education, public policy, history, and business. The chart below reflects these areas, the degrees offered, the number of credit hours required of the non-J.D. degree and the number of selected law hours (depending on the degree) that may apply towards the completion of the non-J.D. degree.

School of LU	Degree offered	Degree hours	J.D. hours that may apply to non-J.D. degree
Law and Government	MA in Public Policy Campaign and Elections (6 hours allowed) International Affairs (6 hours allowed) Middle East Affairs (6 hours allowed) Public Administration (9 hours allowed)	39	6 or 9
Seminary	MA in Religion (MAR) with Law Studies Cognate	60	12
	Master of Divinity (MDiv) with Law Studies Cognate	93	15
College of Arts and Sciences	MA in Human Services Counseling with Children, Families and the Law Cognate	30	12
Business	Master of Business Administration (MBA)	36	6

Education	MA of Education Teaching and Learning (M.Ed) with Educational Law Cognate	36	12
	Educational Specialist (Ed.S) with Educational Law Cognate	30	12
	Doctor of Education (Ed.D) with Educational Law Concentration	60	15
History	MA in History (MA) w/Thesis (30 hrs) or Comprehensive (36 hrs) track options	30 or 36	6 or 12

Please check the School of Law website for the most current dual-degree information.

APPLYING FOR A DUAL DEGREE

Law school students who have completed their first year of law school and Liberty University School of Law alumni are able to benefit from the dual degree program. Law school students may make application to start the master's degree after their 1L year.

Interested law school students make application through the School of Law (SOL) Registrar's Office. Such students will remain labeled law students in LU's system and would effectively take the non-J.D. courses as law students. Liberty University School of Law alumni may register directly with LU Online Registrar. The SOL Registrar will remain available to assist the alumni.

REGISTERING FOR NON-J.D. CLASSES IN THE DUAL DEGREE

Most classes in the dual degrees are offered completely online (except for the MA in History which is a completely residential program). The online semesters are fall, spring and summer. Each semester is broken down into online subterms B and D (for example, Fall B, Fall D, etc.). The benefit of online accessibility is that from almost anywhere and with a reliable internet connection, a student can continue any remaining non-J.D. coursework after the J.D. is complete.

Registering for classes is a process that begins with the student obtaining a *Curriculum Registration Approval Process* form from the SOL Registrar's office. The student fills the

form out and then seeks the permission for course load from the SOL Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. After approval here, the student then takes the form back to the SOL Registrar for approval.

The SOL Registrar will manually sign in the student to the non-J.D. classes. The student and the SOL Registrar keep track of their courses taken until graduation from the Juris Doctorate.

COST FOR NON-J.D. COURSES

Non-J.D. courses taken within the 18 hour course load in the fall and spring semesters will be covered by the student's SOL tuition.

Courses taken in a summer semester are not included in the law tuition and the student will be charged for those courses at that non-J.D. degree's rate.

Please note that the law student is limited to a maximum of 18 total hours (J.D. and non J.D.) per semester. Summer is a standalone semester and students are permitted to take 18 credit hours, which are not levied with the fall 18-hour maximum load. Students are not permitted to take a dual degree course while they are on academic probation. Students with borderline low law school GPAs will need to obtain permission from the law school's Associate Dean for Academic Affairs to take a dual degree course.

A DUAL DEGREE AFTER THE J.D.

When a School of Law student graduates with the J.D. and has been pursuing a dual non-J.D. degree, the SOL Registrar will transfer the student over to the staff at Liberty University Online (LUO). At this point the student continues in the non-J.D. degree program until finished as a student of that school. The student registers for classes and interacts with LUO staff to address any questions. Upon completion of the dual degree's requirements, the student would then receive the conferral of their degree.

Under no circumstances is it advisable for a law school graduate to take dual-degree course work during the preparation time for the bar examination.